# University of Sussex

#### A University of Sussex PhD thesis

Available online via Sussex Research Online:

http://sro.sussex.ac.uk/

This thesis is protected by copyright which belongs to the author.

This thesis cannot be reproduced or quoted extensively from without first obtaining permission in writing from the Author

The content must not be changed in any way or sold commercially in any format or medium without the formal permission of the Author

When referring to this work, full bibliographic details including the author, title, awarding institution and date of the thesis must be given

Please visit Sussex Research Online for more information and further details



#### TIME-DELAYED MODELS OF INFECTIOUS

#### DISEASES DYNAMICS

## By

### Ime Udo Okonna

Submitted for the degree of Doctor of Philosophy

University of Sussex

September 2017

#### ABSTRACT

This research work is on time-delayed models of infectious diseases dynamics. The dynamics of infectious diseases are studied in the presence of time delays representing temporary immunity or latency. We have designed and analysed time-delayed models with various parameters to simulate disease dynamics, in a view to gaining insight into the behaviour of a population in the presence of infectious diseases, and the reaction of the population to changes in the management procedure of such infections.

## Declaration

I hereby declare that this thesis has not been and will not be, submitted in whole or in part to another University for the award of any other degree.

Signature:....

Ime Udo Okonna

## Dedication

This thesis is dedicated to my late father, in whose tutelage I acquired my academic foundation, and my mother who unfortunately could not see it completed.

## Acknowledgements

I would like to extend my profound gratitude to the many people, who stood by me and helped me accomplish the work presented in this thesis.

My sincere gratitude to my enthusiastic supervisor, Dr. Yuliya Kyrychko, for taking me on as a student, painstakingly guiding me throughout my studies not minding my occasional tardiness. My assistant supervisor, Dr. Konstantin Blyuss, for constantly being by our side during our numerous meetings. I am grateful for your inspiring guidance, invaluable comments and friendly advice during the course of this work.

I am hugely appreciative of the support from my sister and her husband, Mr. and Dr. (Mrs.) Babatunde. They have been a pillar of strenght, support and encouragement for me.

Special mention goes to Dr. Sylvester Akpan, Most Rev. Sunday Uko, Sir Emem Akpabio, Engr. Ekerete Ukere and Dr. P. D. Nyong. Thank you for believing in me and supporting me. I would further like to extend my special thanks to my family: my wife, Mfon; son, David and daughters, Abasifreke and Uduakabasi for their support, prayers and encouragement and most importantly for staying intact and waiting patiently for me in the last 4 years of studies.

My PhD has been an amazing experience and I thank you all wholeheartedly. God bless you.

## Contents

1	Intr	ntroduction	
	1.1	General Introduction	1
	1.2	Thesis Structure	3
	1.3	Literature Review	4
		1.3.1 Malaria Models	5
		1.3.2 Two-Infection Mathematical Model with Time Delay $\ldots$	7
		1.3.3 Latency Model with Saturated Incidence Rate	9
	1.4	Introduction to Delay Differential Equations	0
		1.4.1 Introduction $\ldots \ldots 1$	.0
		1.4.2 Definition and Examples of Delay Differential Equations $\ldots$ 1	1
<b>2</b>	Effe	cts of Temporary Immunity on the Dynamics of Malaria 1	3
	2.1	Introduction	3
	2.2	Derivation of the model	6
	2.3	Positivity of Solutions	1

	2.4	Disease Free Equilibrium	23
	2.5	Basic Reproduction Number	24
	2.6	Local Stability of the Disease Free Equilibrium	26
	2.7	Global Stability of the Disease Free Equilibrium	29
	2.8	Local Stability of the Endemic Equilibrium	33
	2.9	Numerical Simulations	38
	2.10	Conclusions	45
3	Two	-Infection Mathematical Model with Time Delay	46
	3.1	The model	46
	3.2	Positivity of Solutions	50
	3.3	Steady States	52
	3.4	Basic Reproduction Number	56
	3.5	Local Stability of Disease Free Equilibrium	58
	3.6	Local Stability of the Endemic Equilibrium	61
	3.7	Numerical Simulations	70
	3.8	Conclusions	76
4	Late	ency Model with Saturated Incidence Rate	79
	4.1	Introduction	79
	4.2	Derivation of the Model	80
	4.3	Steady States	82

<b>5</b>	Conclusions		101
	4.8	Conclusions	100
	4.7	Numerical Simulations	97
	4.6	Global Stability of the Disease Free Equilibrium Point	94
	4.5	Stability analysis of the Equilibria	84
	4.4	Basic Reproduction Number	83

## **Definitions and Notations**

$\mathbb{R}^m$	m-dimensional vector-space
ρ	Spectral radius
τ	Time delay
€	Belong to
$\forall$	For all
$\mathcal{R}_0$	Basic reproduction number.
inf	Infimum
sup	Supremum
Susceptible	Population at risk of contracting the disease.
Infective	Population infected and capable of transmitting the disease.
Recovered	Population recovered from the infection.
Latency period	The period between exposure to a disease causing organism and
	development of a consequent disease.
Incubation period	The period between exposure to an infection and the appearance
	of the first symptoms.
Temporary immunity	Short term immunity to disease acquired after recovery from the
	disease.
Cross immunity	A form of immunity in which immunity to one disease is effective
	in protecting the individual against similar but different disease.

## Chapter 1

## Introduction

#### 1.1 General Introduction

Time-delayed models of infectious diseases are used to understand the disease dynamics with an aim of gaining insight into the behaviour of a population in the presence of any such diseases. The reaction of the population to changes in the management procedures of such infections are represented by corresponding parameters in the model, and allow one to develop methods to control the disease by, for example, introducing vaccinations, quarantine and so forth. Mathematical models describing the development of infectious diseases in a population help to understand and prevent a possible onset of an epidemic.

The modelling of infectious diseases based on the susceptible, infective and recovered structure have witnessed an increasing interest in mathematical epidemiology since the pioneering work by Kermack and McKendrick in the 1930s [1, 2, 3]. They used differential equations with time (t) as an independent variable and the populations, as functions of time, subdivided into classes as follows:

S = S(t) — number of susceptible individuals;

I = I(t) — number of infected individuals;

R = R(t) — number of recovered individuals.

Numerous authors have made improvements and modifications of the classical SIR model with the intent of better understanding of the disease dynamics by including different other factors into consideration (See [6, 7, 9, 10, 14]).

While the models mentioned above help us to understand the dynamical behaviour of some infectious diseases, factors such as incubation periods of disease causing pathogens, temporary immunity and latency periods of infections are often neglected in the models. The introduction of time delays into models helps to address these omissions and provides a more realistic scenario for modelling a wider class of infections like malaria, HIV etc (See [11, 12, 14, 15, 16, 17, 19, 20, 21] and references therein). The main aim of this thesis is mathematical modelling of the disease dynamics using time delays to capture the incubation periods or temporary immunity of disease causing pathogens and latency periods of infections.

#### 1.2 Thesis Structure

This thesis is composed of five chapters. Chapter 1 is devoted to the general introduction into the field of time-delayed systems and literature review.

In Chapter 2, we have studied the effects of temporary immunity on the dynamics of malaria. This analysis is focused on the existence and stability of the diseasefree and endemic equilibria of the model with time delay of the form  $I(t-\tau)e^{-\mu_h\tau}$ , where  $\tau$  is the length of the period of latency of the malaria drug administered and  $\mu_h$  is the death rate for humans. Numerical analysis is used to verify and confirm analytical findings. The time delay is used to investigate the effects of the temporary immunity on the dynamics of malaria infection. This work has demonstrated that even in the presence of temporary immunity, dynamics of a human mosquito model for malaria is mostly affected by the basic reproduction number. In particular, our results suggest that the treatment of malaria using long-lasting malaria drugs could significantly reduce the population infected with malaria.

Chapter 3 deals with a two-disease epidemic model with time delay (without the possibility of a co-infection). Analysis done has shown the rich dynamical behaviour of the system and established stability criteria for the steady states in terms of the threshold parameter  $R_0$ . Numerical simulations are done using TRACE-DDE suite in Matlab, a program for computing the characteristic roots and stability boundaries for delay differential equations with discrete and distributed delays.

Chapter 4 is devoted to the analysis of the dynamics of an SIR model with latency based on the logistic growth of the population in the absence of disease, with a saturated incidence rate. Here the time delay is used to represent latency.

We summarise the work in Chapter 5 with suggestions on future work on twodisease epidemic model with time delay, including the possibility for co-infection.

#### 1.3 Literature Review

In this chapter, we review some related literature and results obtained from previous studies of similar models. Mathematical modelling of infections with time-delayed models is a fast growing research area, and has been playing an important role in analysing the behaviour of a population in the presence of infectious diseases, and the reaction of populations to changes in management protocols of such infections. Models are developed based on some various assumptions, which are made depending on the type of disease studied, the causative agent of the disease and most importantly, the interaction of the disease with the population. Here, we review some of these models that are related to the models we will derive and analyse in this thesis.

#### 1.3.1 Malaria Models

Modelling the dynamical interaction of malaria in a population began with the work of Ronald Ross [22]. He proposed a deterministic two-dimensional model with one variable representing human and the other representing mosquito populations, where it was shown that a reduction of mosquito population below a certain threshold was sufficient to eradicate malaria. This pioneering work ignited interest in the research area, making malaria models a useful tool in the study of the dynamics of malaria infection in populations. In 1927, Kermack and McKendrick [1] published their paper based on the Ross model and proposed a threshold condition for the spread of a disease, and provided a way of predicting the ultimate size of an epidemic. Numerous authors have made an extension to the model by Ross. Macdonald [23], for instance, considered the latency period of the parasite in mosquitos and introduced the exposed class in the mosquito compartment thus modifying the original Ross model. The Macdonald model was more realistic, since malaria parasite spends approximately 10 days inside a mosquito during its life cycle [24]. Further work on the Ross and Macdonald models was undertaken by Anderson and May [25] with the introduction of an exposed class in the human compartment to account for the 21 day latency period of the parasite in humans. Most authors have used time delays in their models as a way of effectively incorporating these latency periods, see for instance [26], and most

others have extended the models to incorporate various aspects related to malaria transmission dynamics and control, such as the use of preventative and therapeutic strategies, climate change and repeated exposures to parasite bearing mosquitos (see [27, 30, 31, 32, 33, 34] and references therein).

Although these classical models have, over the decades, been used to model malaria infection, the nature of the interaction of mosquito parasites between the human and mosquito hosts demanded more inputs to the models. Yang, Wei, and Li [35] considered a 5-dimensional system of equations for the spread of malaria in the human and mosquito populations with an SIR-type model for the human population and an SI-type model for the mosquito population. The dynamics of the human population in their model is governed by the following system

$$\frac{dS(t)}{dt} = b_1 - \lambda_1 S(t) V(t) - \mu_1 S(t),$$

$$\frac{dI(t)}{dt} = \lambda_1 S(t) V(t) - \gamma I(t) - \mu_1 I(t),$$

$$\frac{dR(t)}{dt} = \gamma I(t) - \mu_1 R(t),$$
(1.1)

and that of the vectors is represented by

$$\frac{dM(t)}{dt} = b_2 - \lambda_2 M(t)I(t) - \mu_2 M(t), 
\frac{dV(t)}{dt} = \lambda_2 M(t)I(t) - \mu_2 V(t),$$
(1.2)

where  $b_1$  and  $b_2$  are the rates of recruitment in the human and mosquito populations,  $\lambda_1$  and  $\lambda_2$  are the rates of the transmission of the disease,  $\mu_1$  and  $\mu_2$  are the death rates, and  $\gamma$  is the recovery rate. The authors showed that the global dynamics of the system is completely determined by the basic reproduction number  $R_0$ . If  $R_0 \leq 1$ , the disease-free equilibrium is globally stable, and the disease dies out. When a disease-free steady state becomes unstable for  $R_0 > 1$ , the model admits a biologically relevant stable endemic equilibrium. They analysed how changes in the rates of recruitment  $b_1$  and  $b_2$  in both host and the vector populations affect the rates of transmission of the disease  $\lambda_1$  and  $\lambda_2$ . They have shown that the basic reproduction number  $R_0$  grows if parameters in the model are increased.

We have extended this model with modifications for the development of the model studied in Chapter 2. In deriving our model, we have taken into account the fact that individuals infected by the mosquito parasite recover to become susceptible again after a period of temporary immunity (here representing the period within which the malaria drugs administered are still active). This period is captured by the introduction of the delay term  $I(t - \tau)e^{-\mu_h\tau}$ , based on the idea from Kyrychko and Blyuss [11], where  $\tau$  is the length of the period period period period.

#### 1.3.2 Two-Infection Mathematical Model with Time Delay

Several theoretical studies have proposed two-infection models for the study of the dynamics of two diseases and their interaction within a single host (see for example, [36, 37, 38, 39, 40, 41]). There are two cases considered in the literature, namely, the co-infection models, where a patient infected by a chronic disease may also be infected by other acute diseases and the cases without the possibility of a co-infection. Here, we will concentrate on the dynamics of a two-infection disease without the possibility of a co-infection.

A model which can allow one to describe the general features of a two-disease epidemic in a population was proposed by Kyrychko and Blyuss [38]. The authors consider a two-disease model on the assumption that each individual can be infected with one or both diseases without immunity or cross-immunity. They established the regions when the uninfected equilibrium is stable and when it is unstable, and showed the existence of endemic equilibria including the co-infected state. The interesting and motivational factor in the extension of this model to our studies is the versatility of the model in the study of various two-strain diseases, such as influenza, tuberculosis etc.

In chapter 3, a modified version of this system is presented with two time delays, which represent a temporary immunity from one or both diseases. We have assumed that there is no incidence of a co-infection, i.e. an individual can either be infected with disease one or disease two but not both. The presence of two time delays have highlighted the rich dynamical behaviour of the system.

#### **1.3.3** Latency Model with Saturated Incidence Rate

The incidence rate plays an important role in the study of infectious diseases. The bilinear incidence rate frequently used by authors is based on the law of mass action,  $\beta SI$ , where  $\beta$  is the infection rate, S and I are the susceptibles and infected individuals respectively, (See [1, 42, 43, 44]). This may pose a challenge of correctly capturing the disease incidence in a very large population, as could be inferred from the definition that, if the number of susceptibles increases, the number of individuals who become infected per unit of time increases, which is not realistic. Several authors have over the years formulated different types of nonlinear incidence rates to incorporate the effect of crowding of infectives or behavioral changes of susceptible individuals [45, 46, 47, 48, 49]. In 1978, May and Anderson in [50] suggested the saturated incidence rate  $\frac{\beta SI}{1+\beta S}$  with  $\beta$  as the saturation factor. Further modifications to the incidence rate have seen time delays being introduced into the saturation (see [21] and references therein). For example, Yoichi et al [20]studied the SIR model with a saturation incidence rate with time delay of the form  $\frac{S(t)I(t-\tau)}{1+\alpha I(t-\tau)}$ . Their model suggest that if the basic reproductive number  $R_0 < 1$ , the disease free equilibrium is globally asymptotically stable while the endemic equilibrium of system is shown to be globally asymptotically stable if  $R_0 > 1$ .

Motivated by those works, in chapter 4, we have extended the model by Xu and Ma by including a delay term for the susceptible population, giving a delayed SIR epidemic model with saturated incidence rate of the form  $\frac{S(t-\tau)I(t-\tau)}{1+\alpha I(t-\tau)}$ , where  $\alpha$  is the saturation factor.

#### **1.4** Introduction to Delay Differential Equations

#### 1.4.1 Introduction

Time delays are ubiquitous in nature, and study of systems with time delays has attracted a lot of attention. Arising from natural or technological control problems, such systems play an important role in mathematical modelling of the various reallife phenomena. These range from models in population biology, epidemiology, economics, physiology and neural networks, as well as in control problems for engineering systems (see [4]). In a delay differential equation, rate of change of the state variable depends not only on the present values of state variables but also on its history. There are different types of delay differential equations. Here, we will focus on the delay differential equations with discrete time delays, which can be written in the form

$$\dot{x} = f(x(t), x(t - \tau_1), x(t - \tau_2), \dots, x(t - \tau_n)),$$
(1.3)

where the  $\tau_i$  are positive constants. Other commonly encountered types are those with state dependent delays, where the time delay is non-constant, i.e.,  $\tau_i = \tau_i(x)$ or distributed delay types - the right-hand side of the differential equation is a weighted integral over past states (see [5] for examples). The initial conditions for delay differential equations, unlike the case for ordinary differential equations, are history functions.

## 1.4.2 Definition and Examples of Delay Differential Equations

A general delay differential equation can be written in the following form

$$\dot{x}(t) = f(t, x(t - \tau_1), \dots, x(t - \tau_n); \mu), \qquad t > 0,$$

where  $\tau_i \ge 0, i = 1, ..., n$  are the time delays, and  $\mu \in \mathbb{R}^m$  is a vector of parameters. The initial condition depends on the history, and has the form

$$x(s) = \phi(s), \quad -\tau \le s \le 0, \quad \tau = \max\{\tau_1, ..., \tau_n\}.$$

In the above example, the time delay appears in the the form  $x(t-\tau_i)$  and is called a discrete time delay. The simplest delay differential equation can be written as

$$\dot{x}(t) = -x(t-1), \qquad x(s) = 1, \qquad -1 \le s \le 0.$$
 (1.4)

In order to solve this equation, we can use the method of steps, namely, look first at the interval [0, 1]. On this interval, the DDE (1.4) is reduced to the following ODE

$$\dot{x}(t) = -1, \qquad x(0) = 1,$$

which has a solution

$$x(t) = 1 - t, \qquad 0 \le t \le 1.$$

Now consider the next interval [1, 2]. the DDE (1.4) has the form

$$\dot{x}(t) = -1 + (t - 1), \qquad x(1) = 0,$$

which has the solution

$$x(t) = -(t-1) + \frac{1}{2}(t-1)^2, \qquad 1 \le t \le 2.$$

This process can be continued and the full solution can be calculated as

$$x(t) = 1 + \sum_{m=1}^{k} (-1)^m \frac{(t - (m-1))^m}{m!}, \qquad k - 1 \le t \le k, \qquad k \ge 1.$$

If the time delay is non-constant and is taken from a certain distribution, then the delayed term has the form

$$\int_0^\infty g(s)x(t-s)ds,$$

where  $g(\cdot) \ge 0$  is a distribution kernel and is usually normalised to unity, i.e.

$$\int_0^\infty g(s)ds = 1.$$

If the distribution kernel is taken in the form of the Dirac delta function, that is  $g(s) = \delta(s)$ , the DDE becomes an ODE, and if  $g(s) = \delta(s - \tau)$ , then distributed time delay becomes discrete. In this thesis we will concentrate on models involving discrete time delays to describe various biological phenomena.

## Chapter 2

## Effects of Temporary Immunity on the Dynamics of Malaria

#### 2.1 Introduction

Malaria caused by a vector borne protozoan parasite is an infectious disease characterized by high fever, chills, flu-like symptoms and in many cases leads to death. Approximately 3.2 billion people in 97 countries and territories are at risk of malaria infection of which 1.2 billion are at high risk. According to the World Health Organisation (WHO), approximately 584,000 people died from malaria in 2013 globally with a whopping 90% of that figure in the African region with children under 5 years accounting for 78% of all deaths. There were an estimated 198 million cases of malaria infection in 2013 worldwide [51]. The burden of malaria as reflected in the paragraph above indicates that in spite of huge resources committed and the promising results in control policies, malaria still remains one of the largest public health problems. This accounts for the growing interest devoted to the understanding of malaria transmission dynamics. Mathematical models give an important insight and useful information, especially in terms of prediction, through simulations of disease dynamics in a population. This makes it imperative for vigorous development of models targeted at the understanding of the dynamics of the epidemic and possible elimination or reduction in the infection rate among the affected population.

After the development of the mathematical model by Ross [22], we have witnessed the development of several mathematical models incorporating more realistic epidemiological features [28, 29, 30]. Recently, there have been advancements in understanding of the different scenarios for disease transmission and generally the dynamics of epidemics. Several authors have made contributions to the development of models that include a human population demographic dynamics and age-structure. Mpolya et al (2014) [52] developed a star-network of connections between a central city and peripheral villages to analyse the dynamics of a vector-borne disease as influenced by daily commuters. They concluded that understanding the demographic dynamics of villages in terms of its hosts and vectors is important for planning disease control. A deterministic model for assessing the role of age-structure on the transmission dynamics of malaria in a community was studied in [54]. They showed that equivalent model with no age structure exhibits the same qualitative dynamics as the age-structured model.

The vector transmission process involves time delay both in human and in mosquitoes due to incubation periods of parasites [18]. This has led to the inclusion of time delays into the mathematical models as a way of capturing this incubation periods as well as the disease latency or immunity in the population [11, 12, 14, 15, 19]. In [15], a two delay system was formulated to capture temperature dependent incubation periods in human and mosquito populations, and it was shown that with increasing temperatures, the incubation period becomes shorter, showing that global warming will exacerbate the transmission of malaria. The model analysed in this paper includes a time delay to capture the period of latency of the therapeutics administered to infected individuals in the population. A similar model was extensively analysed by Kyrychko & Blyuss [11], where the delay term  $I_h(t - \tau)e^{-\mu_h\tau}$  was used to reflect the fact that an individual has survived from natural death in a recovery pool before becoming susceptible again [11].

In this chapter, we have shown that if  $R_0 < 1$ , then the disease free equilibrium is locally and globally asymptotically stable, and when  $R_0 > 1$ , then the endemic equilibrium is locally asymptotically stable for  $\tau = 0$  and that there is no stability switches as  $\tau$  varies. Numerical simulations support our analytical calculations and also show that we have global asymptotic stability of the endemic equilibrium for  $R_0 > 1$ . The chapter is organised as follows: the model is derived in Section 2.2. Section 2.3 deals with the positivity of solutions, and the results on the asymptotic stabilities of the disease free and endemic equilibria are given in Sections 2.4, 2.6, 2.7 and 2.8. We present our numerical simulations in 2.9, and conclude the work in section 2.10.

#### 2.2 Derivation of the model

The aim of this study is to derive a mathematical model describing the spread of malaria in the human and mosquito populations. We consider the SIR-type modelling approach, and divide the human and mosquito populations into a compartment (S) for the susceptible and (I) for the infected individuals, and a compartment (R) for the recovered human population only, since mosquitos do not recover from the parasite during its short life span. In developing this model, we have considered the fact that individuals infected by the mosquito parasite recover to become susceptible again after the period within which the malaria drugs administered are still active. This period is captured by the introduction of the delayed term  $I(t - \tau)e^{-\mu_h\tau}$ , where  $\tau$  is the length of the period. The flow chart of the model is shown in the diagrammatic sketch Fig.2.1.



Figure 2.1: Flow chart of the model.

As seen in the flow chart Fig. 2.1, the total human population is divided into three classes based on epidemiological status and are classified as either susceptible, infected or recovered. These groups are represented by  $S_h$ ,  $I_h$  and  $R_h$  respectively. All recruitment is into the susceptible class, and occurs at a constant rate  $\beta$ . A susceptible individual has an average  $\varphi_h I_v$  contacts that would be sufficient to transmit the disease. Thus, the rate at which susceptibles in the population are infected is  $\varphi_h S_h I_v$ . Thus,

$$\frac{dS_h}{dt} = \beta_h - \mu_h S_h - \varphi_h S_h I_v + \gamma_h I_h (t - \tau) e^{-\mu_h \tau}.$$

While in the infective class, we assume that a number of infectives will die at the rate of  $\mu_h$  and that the initiation of therapeutics immediately removes individuals from the active status of the infective class  $I_h$ , and places them into the recovered class  $R_h$  at the rate of  $\gamma_h$ . We have the following to complete the system of equations for the human population dynamics:

$$\frac{dI_h}{dt} = \varphi_h S_h I_v - (\mu_h + \gamma_h) I_h,$$
  
$$\frac{dR_h}{dt} = \gamma_h I_h - \gamma_h I_h (t - \tau) e^{-\mu_h \tau} - \mu_h R_h.$$

The mosquito population dynamics follows a simple system of equations as follows:

$$\frac{dS_v}{dt} = \beta_v - \mu_v S_v - \varphi_v S_v I_h,$$
$$\frac{dI_v}{dt} = \varphi_v S_v I_h - \mu_v I_v.$$

This gives us the following system of equations.

$$\frac{dS_h}{dt} = \beta_h - \mu_h S_h - \varphi_h S_h I_v + \gamma_h I_h (t - \tau) e^{-\mu_h \tau},$$

$$\frac{dI_h}{dt} = \varphi_h S_h I_v - (\mu_h + \gamma_h) I_h,$$

$$\frac{dR_h}{dt} = \gamma_h I_h - \gamma_h I_h (t - \tau) e^{-\mu_h \tau} - \mu_h R_h,$$

$$\frac{dS_v}{dt} = \beta_v - \mu_v S_v - \varphi_v S_v I_h,$$

$$\frac{dI_v}{dt} = \varphi_v S_v I_h - \mu_v I_v.$$
(2.1)

The variables and parameters used in the model are given in Tables 2.1 and 2.2.

Variable	Description
$S_h$	Population of susceptible humans, [biomass]
$I_h$	Population of infected humans, [biomass]
$R_h$	Population of recovered humans, [biomass]
$S_v$	Population of susceptible mosquitoes, [biomass]
$I_v$	Population of infected mosquitoes, [biomass]

Table 2.1: State variables of the model.

Table 2.2: Parameters used in the model.	
--	--

Parameter	Description
$\beta_h$	Birth rate for humans, [biomass/time]
$\mu_h$	Death rate for humans, $[1/time]$
$arphi_h$	Rate of infection (humans), $[1/(time \cdot time)]$
$\gamma_h$	Recovery rate (humans), $[1/time]$
$\beta_v$	Birth rate for mosquito, [biomass/time]
$\mu_v$	Death rate for mosquito, [1/time]
$arphi_v$	Rate of infection (mosquito), $[1/(time \cdot time)]$

In developing the model, we have taken into consideration the period of drug latency represented by the term  $I_h(t-\tau)e^{-\mu_h\tau}$ , where  $\tau$  is the period within which anti-malaria drugs administered to an infected human are still active.

The total human and mosquito populations are given by

$$N_h = S_h + I_h + R_h \tag{2.2}$$

and

$$N_v = S_v + I_v, \tag{2.3}$$

and are governed respectively by

$$\frac{dN_h}{dt} = \beta_h - \mu_h N_h, \qquad (2.4)$$

$$\frac{dN_v}{dt} = \beta_v - \mu_v N_v. \tag{2.5}$$

We can easily see from (2.4) that for the human population

$$N_h \to \frac{\beta_h}{\mu_h} \text{ as } t \to \infty,$$
 (2.6)

and, similarly, for the mosquito population, we have that

$$N_v \to \frac{\beta_v}{\mu_v} \text{ as } t \to \infty.$$
 (2.7)

In order to analyse the system (2.1), we reduce it to a four dimensional system. The first and second equations in the system (2.1) do not depend on the third equation, and hence we omit the third equation and rewrite system (2.1) as follows,

$$\frac{dS_h}{dt} = \beta_h - \mu_h S_h - \varphi_h S_h I_v + \gamma_h I_h (t - \tau) e^{-\mu_h \tau},$$

$$\frac{dI_h}{dt} = \varphi_h S_h I_v - (\mu_h + \gamma_h) I_h,$$

$$\frac{dS_v}{dt} = \beta_v - \mu_v S_v - \varphi_v S_v I_h,$$

$$\frac{dI_v}{dt} = \varphi_v S_v I_h - \mu_v I_v.$$
(2.8)

System (2.8) has the following initial conditions:  $S_h(0) = S_{h0} > 0$ ,  $I_h(s) = I_{h0}(s) \ge 0$  for all  $s \in [-\tau; 0)$  with  $I_{h0}(0) > 0$ ,  $S_v(0) = S_{v0} > 0$ , and  $I_v(0) = I_{v0} \ge 0$ . Since the model (2.8) is for human and mosquito populations, it is assumed that all parameters are positive.

#### 2.3 Positivity of Solutions

Since the system (2.8) models the dynamics of human and mosquito populations, it is important to prove that all quantities  $(S_h, I_h, S_v \text{ and } I_v)$  will stay positive for all times and given initial conditions.

**Theorem 2.3.1.** Let the initial data be  $S_h(0) = S_{h0} > 0$ ,  $I_h(s) = I_{h0}(s) \ge 0$  for all  $s \in [-\tau; 0)$  with  $I_{h0}(0) > 0$ ,  $S_v(0) = S_{v0} > 0$ , and  $I_v(0) = I_{v0} \ge 0$ . Then solutions  $S_h(t)$ ,  $I_h(t)$ ,  $S_v(t)$  and  $I_v(t)$  of the system (2.8) are positive for all t > 0.

*Proof.* We prove non-negativity of solutions of (2.8) by contradiction. Assume that  $t = t_1$  is the first moment of time when  $S_h(t_1)S_v(t_1)I_h(t_1)I_v(t_1) = 0$ . Suppose  $S_h = 0$  at  $t = t_1$  and  $S_v(t_1)I_h(t_1)I_v(t_1) \ge 0$ . In order for  $S_h(t)$  to become negative, we require that  $\frac{dS_h}{dt}\Big|_{t=t_1} < 0$ . However, from the first equation of system (2.8), we have

$$\frac{dS_h}{dt}\Big|_{t=t_1} = \overbrace{\beta_h}^{>0} - \overbrace{\mu_h S_h(t_1)}^{=0} - \overbrace{\varphi_h S_h(t_1) I_v(t_1)}^{=0} + \overbrace{\gamma_h I_h(t_1 - \tau) e^{-\mu_h \tau}}^{\ge 0} > 0$$
$$\Rightarrow \frac{dS_h}{dt}\Big|_{t=t_1} > 0$$

which is a contradiction. Hence  $S_h(t)$  is positive.

Similarly, let us assume that  $t_2 > 0$  is the first moment of time when  $I_h = 0$  and  $S_v I_v \ge 0$ . Assume that  $I_h(t_2) = 0$ . For  $I_h(t)$  to be negative, one has to have that  $\frac{dI_h}{dt}\Big|_{t=t_2} < 0$ , but according to the second equation of the system (2.8), at this time we have

$$\frac{dI_h}{dt}\Big|_{t=t_2} = \overbrace{\varphi_h S_h(t_2) I_v(t_2)}^{\geq 0} - \overbrace{(\mu_h + \gamma_h) I_h(t_2)}^{=0} \geq 0$$
$$\Rightarrow \frac{dI_h}{dt}\Big|_{t=t_2} \geq 0.$$

Hence  $I_h(t)$  can never become negative.

We now show the positivity of  $S_v(t)$ . Suppose that  $t = t_3$  is the first time when  $S_v = 0$  and  $I_v \ge 0$ . From the third equation of the system (2.8), we have

$$\frac{dS_v}{dt} > 0,$$

which means that  $S_v > 0$  for all t. Lastly we consider  $t_4 > 0$  as the first moment of time when  $I_v(t) = 0$  and also proceed as before to prove by contradiction the positivity of  $I_v(t)$ . For  $I_v(t)$  to be negative, we would have that  $\frac{dI_v}{dt}\Big|_{t=t_4} < 0$  but according to the last equation of system (2.8), we have

$$\frac{dI_v}{dt}\Big|_{t=t_4} = \overbrace{\varphi_v S_v(t_4) I_h(t_4)}^{\geq 0} - \overbrace{\mu_v I_v(t_4)}^{=0} \geq 0$$
$$\Rightarrow \frac{dI_v}{dt}\Big|_{t=t_4} \geq 0$$

Hence  $I_v(t)$  can never be negative, which implies  $I_v(t)$  remains positive for all times.

#### 2.4 Disease Free Equilibrium

The stability of the disease-free equilibrium state can be obtained from studying the eigenvalues of the Jacobian matrix evaluated at the equilibrium point. If all the eigenvalues have negative real parts, then the equilibrium point is stable. In order to find all equilibria of the system (2.8), we have to solve the following system of equations

$$\beta_h - \mu_h S_h - \varphi_h S_h I_v + \gamma_h I_h e^{-\mu_h \tau} = 0,$$

$$\varphi_h S_h I_v - (\mu_h + \gamma_h) I_h = 0,$$

$$\beta_v - \mu_v S_v - \varphi_v S_v I_h = 0,$$

$$\varphi_v S_v I_h - \mu_v I_v = 0.$$
(2.9)

For the disease free equilibrium, we have  $I_h = I_v = 0$ , and

$$\beta_h - \mu_h S_h = 0 \implies S_h = \frac{\beta_h}{\mu_h}, \qquad (2.10)$$

$$\beta_v - \mu_v S_v = 0 \implies S_v = \frac{\beta_v}{\mu_v}.$$
(2.11)

Hence a disease free equilibrium given by

$$E_{0} = (S_{h}^{0}, I_{h}^{0}, S_{v}^{0}, I_{v}^{0})$$
$$= \left(\frac{\beta_{h}}{\mu_{h}}, 0, \frac{\beta_{v}}{\mu_{v}}, 0\right).$$
(2.12)

#### 2.5 Basic Reproduction Number

The basic reproduction number  $(R_0)$  is the average number of secondary infections created when a single infected host is placed in an entirely susceptible population. This intuitively suggests that if  $R_0 < 1$ , then the infection will not be able to grow in the population, and if  $R_0 > 1$ , then we expect an epidemic. We will show that our intuition is correct by studying the local stability of the equilibria of the system (2.8). The aim is to show that whenever  $R_0 < 1$ , the system will approach a disease-free equilibrium, and whenever  $R_0 > 1$ , there exists an endemic equilibrium, which, if stable, implies that the disease remains in the population. We now use the next generation matrix approach, that was introduced by Diekmann *et al.* [53] for autonomous models, and further developed for ordinary differential equations models with compartmental structure by Van den Driessche and Watmough [56] in order to define  $R_0$ .

The next generation matrix comprises of two parts  ${\bf F}$  and  ${\bf V}^{-1},$  where

$$\mathbf{F} = \begin{bmatrix} \frac{\partial \mathcal{F}_i(E_0)}{\partial x_j} \end{bmatrix} \text{ and } \mathbf{V} = \begin{bmatrix} \frac{\partial \mathcal{V}_i(E_0)}{\partial x_j} \end{bmatrix}.$$

The  $\mathcal{F}_i$  are the new infections, while the  $\mathcal{V}_i$  are transfers from one compartment to another.  $E_0$  is the disease-free equilibrium point. We have from System (2.8),

$$\mathcal{F} = \begin{pmatrix} 0 \\ \varphi_h S_h I_v \\ 0 \\ \varphi_v S_v I_h \end{pmatrix} \quad \text{and} \quad \mathcal{V} = \begin{pmatrix} \mu_h S_h - \beta_h - \gamma_h I_h (t - \tau) e^{-\mu_h \tau} \\ (\mu_h + \gamma_h) I_h \\ \mu_v S_v - \beta_v \\ \mu_v I_v \end{pmatrix}.$$

Evaluating the derivatives of  $\mathcal{F}$  and  $\mathcal{V}$  at the disease-free equilibrium point  $E_0$  gives **F** and **V** as follows,

$$\mathbf{F} = \begin{pmatrix} 0 & 0 & 0 & 0 \\ 0 & 0 & 0 & \frac{\varphi_h \beta_h}{\mu_h} \\ 0 & 0 & 0 & 0 \\ 0 & \frac{\varphi_v \beta_v}{\mu_v} & 0 & 0 \end{pmatrix} \quad \text{and} \quad \mathbf{V} = \begin{pmatrix} \mu_h & -\gamma_h e^{-\mu_h \tau} & 0 & 0 \\ 0 & \mu_h + \gamma_h & 0 & 0 \\ 0 & 0 & \mu_v & 0 \\ 0 & 0 & 0 & \mu_v \end{pmatrix}.$$

Now,

$$\mathbf{V}^{-1} = \begin{pmatrix} (\mu_h)^{-1} & \frac{\gamma_h e^{-\mu_h \tau}}{\mu_h (\mu_h + \gamma_h e^{-\mu_h \tau}} & 0 & 0 \\ 0 & (\mu_h + \gamma_h)^{-1} & 0 & 0 \\ 0 & 0 & (\mu_v)^{-1} & 0 \\ 0 & 0 & 0 & (\mu_v)^{-1} \end{pmatrix}$$
and

$$\mathbf{FV}^{-1} = \begin{pmatrix} 0 & 0 & 0 & 0 \\ 0 & 0 & 0 & \frac{\varphi_h \beta_h}{\mu_h \mu_v} \\ 0 & 0 & 0 & 0 \\ 0 & \frac{\varphi_v \beta_v}{\mu_v (\mu_h + \gamma_h)} & 0 & 0 \end{pmatrix}.$$

The basic reproduction number is the spectral radius of the product  $\mathbf{FV}^{-1}$ , and can be found as  $R_0 = \rho(\mathbf{FV}^{-1})$ . Hence we have

$$R_0 = \sqrt{\frac{\varphi_h \beta_h \varphi_v \beta_v}{\mu_h \mu_v^2 (\mu_h + \gamma_h)}}.$$
(2.13)

# 2.6 Local Stability of the Disease Free Equilibrium

We now linearise the system (2.8) about the equilibrium points, and obtain

$$\begin{split} \dot{\tilde{S}}_{h} &= -\mu_{h}\tilde{S}_{h} - \varphi_{h}\tilde{S}_{h}I_{v}^{*} + \gamma_{h}\tilde{I}_{h}(t-\tau)e^{-\mu_{h}\tau} - \varphi_{h}S_{h}^{*}\tilde{I}_{v}, \\ \dot{\tilde{I}}_{h} &= \varphi_{h}\tilde{S}_{h}I_{v}^{*} - (\mu_{h} + \gamma_{h})\tilde{I}_{h} + \varphi_{h}S_{h}^{*}\tilde{I}_{v}, \\ \dot{\tilde{S}}_{v} &= -\varphi_{v}S_{v}^{*}\tilde{I}_{h} - \mu_{v}\tilde{S}_{v} - \varphi_{v}\tilde{S}_{v}I_{h}^{*}, \\ \dot{\tilde{I}}_{v} &= \varphi_{v}S_{v}^{*}\tilde{I}_{h} + \varphi_{v}\tilde{S}_{v}I_{h}^{*} - \mu_{v}\tilde{I}_{v}. \end{split}$$
(2.14)

At the disease free equilibrium  $E_0$ , we have

$$\dot{\tilde{S}}_{h} = -\mu_{h}\tilde{S}_{h} + \gamma_{h}\tilde{I}_{h}(t-\tau)e^{-\mu_{h}\tau} - \frac{\varphi_{h}\beta_{h}}{\mu_{h}}\tilde{I}_{v},$$

$$\dot{\tilde{I}}_{h} = -(\mu_{h}+\gamma_{h})\tilde{I}_{h} + \frac{\varphi_{h}\beta_{h}}{\mu_{h}}\tilde{I}_{v},$$

$$\dot{\tilde{S}}_{v} = -\frac{\varphi_{v}\beta_{v}}{\mu_{v}}\tilde{I}_{h} - \mu_{v}\tilde{S}_{v},$$

$$\dot{\tilde{I}}_{v} = \frac{\varphi_{v}\beta_{v}}{\mu_{v}}\tilde{I}_{h} - \mu_{v}\tilde{I}_{v}.$$
(2.15)

Looking for solutions of the system (2.15) in the form

$$\tilde{S}_h = C_1 e^{\lambda t}, \ \tilde{I}_h = C_2 e^{\lambda t}, \ \tilde{S}_v = C_3 e^{\lambda t} \text{ and } \tilde{I}_v = C_4 e^{\lambda t}$$

yields

$$(-\mu_h - \lambda)C_1 + \gamma_h C_2 e^{-(\lambda + \mu_h)\tau} - \frac{\varphi_h \beta_h}{\mu_h} C_4 = 0,$$

$$(-\mu_h - \gamma_h - \lambda)C_2 + \frac{\varphi_h \beta_h}{\mu_h} C_4 = 0,$$

$$-\frac{\varphi_v \beta_v}{\mu_v} C_2 - (\mu_v + \lambda)C_3 = 0,$$

$$\frac{\varphi_v \beta_v}{\mu_v} C_2 - (\mu_v + \lambda)C_4 = 0.$$
(2.16)

System (2.16) can be rewritten in a matrix form as follows

$$\begin{pmatrix} -\mu_h - \lambda & \gamma_h e^{-(\lambda + \mu_h)\tau} & 0 & \frac{-\varphi_h \beta_h}{\mu_h} \\ 0 & (-\mu_h - \gamma_h - \lambda) & 0 & \frac{\varphi_h \beta_h}{\mu_h} \\ 0 & \frac{-\varphi_v \beta_v}{\mu_v} & -\mu_v - \lambda & 0 \\ 0 & \frac{\varphi_v \beta_v}{\mu_v} & 0 & -\mu_v - \lambda \end{pmatrix} \begin{pmatrix} C_1 \\ C_2 \\ C_3 \\ C_4 \end{pmatrix} = \begin{pmatrix} 0 \\ 0 \\ 0 \\ 0 \end{pmatrix}.$$

Since we are looking for a non-zero solution of the linearised system, we assume that  $C_1$ ,  $C_2$ ,  $C_3$  and  $C_4$  are all not equal to zero, which means that

$$\begin{vmatrix} -\mu_h - \lambda & \gamma_h e^{-(\lambda + \mu_h)\tau} & 0 & \frac{-\varphi_h \beta_h}{\mu_h} \\ 0 & (-\mu_h - \gamma_h - \lambda) & 0 & \frac{\varphi_h \beta_h}{\mu_h} \\ 0 & \frac{-\varphi_v \beta_v}{\mu_v} & -\mu_v - \lambda & 0 \\ 0 & \frac{\varphi_v \beta_v}{\mu_v} & 0 & -\mu_v - \lambda \end{vmatrix} = 0,$$

and the characteristic equation, obtained from computing the above determinant in Maple, has the form

$$(-\mu_h - \lambda)\{(\mu_v + \lambda)[(\lambda + \mu_v)(\lambda + \mu_h + \gamma_h) - \frac{\varphi_h \varphi_v \beta_h \beta_v}{\mu_h \mu_v}]\} = 0.$$
(2.17)

From the characteristic equation it immediately follows that there are two negative eigenvalues, namely,  $\lambda_1 = -\mu_h$ ,  $\lambda_2 = -\mu_v$ , and all others satisfy the quadratic equation

$$\lambda^{2} + (\mu_{h} + \mu_{v} + \gamma_{h})\lambda + (\mu_{h}\mu_{v} + \gamma_{h}\mu_{v}) - \frac{\varphi_{h}\varphi_{v}\beta_{h}\beta_{v}}{\mu_{h}\mu_{v}} = 0.$$
(2.18)

The roots of this equation will have negative real parts whenever the following condition holds

$$(\mu_h \mu_v + \gamma_h \mu_v) > \frac{\varphi_h \varphi_v \beta_h \beta_v}{\mu_h \mu_v}.$$
(2.19)

Let

$$\tilde{R}_0 = \frac{\varphi_h \varphi_v \beta_h \beta_v}{\mu_h \mu_v (\mu_h \mu_v + \gamma_h \mu_v)},$$

where  $\tilde{R}_0 = R_0^2$ .

**Theorem 2.6.1.** The disease-free equilibrium is locally asymptotically stable when  $\tilde{R}_0 < 1$ , and unstable otherwise.

*Proof.* We can see from (2.18) that for  $\tilde{R}_0 < 1$ , all eigenvalues of the linearised system have negative real parts, and this implies that the disease free equilibrium is stable whenever the condition  $\tilde{R}_0 < 1$  is satisfied.

# 2.7 Global Stability of the Disease Free Equilibrium

From the last section, we have seen that the disease free equilibrium point  $E_0 = \left(\frac{\beta_h}{\mu_h}, 0, \frac{\beta_v}{\mu_v}, 0\right)$  is locally asymptotically stable when  $\tilde{R}_0 < 1$ , and unstable when  $\tilde{R}_0 > 1$ . In this section, we will prove global stability of the disease-free equilibrium.

**Theorem 2.7.1.** If  $\tilde{R}_0 < 1$ , then the disease-free equilibrium point  $E_0$  is globally asymptotically stable.

*Proof.* Shifting the equilibrium point of (2.8), with the following transformation

$$\hat{S}_h = \frac{\beta_h}{\mu_h} - S_h, \ \hat{I}_h = I_h, \ \hat{S}_v = \frac{\beta_v}{\mu_v} - S_v, \ \text{and} \ \hat{I}_v = I_v$$

gives

$$\frac{d\hat{S}_h}{dt} = -\mu_h \hat{S}_h + \varphi_h \left(\frac{\beta_h}{\mu_h} - \hat{S}_h\right) \hat{I}_v - \gamma_h \hat{I}_h (t - \tau) e^{-\mu_h \tau}, \qquad (2.20)$$

$$\frac{d\hat{I}_h}{dt} = \varphi_h \left(\frac{\beta_h}{\mu_h} - \hat{S}_h\right) \hat{I}_v - (\mu_h + \gamma_h)\hat{I}_h, \qquad (2.21)$$

$$\frac{d\hat{S}_v}{dt} = -\beta_v + \mu_v \left(\frac{\beta_v}{\mu_v} - \hat{S}_v\right) + \varphi_v \left(\frac{\beta_v}{\mu_v} - \hat{S}_v\right) \hat{I}_h, \qquad (2.22)$$

$$\frac{d\hat{I}_v}{dt} = \varphi_v \left(\frac{\beta_v}{\mu_v} - \hat{S}_v\right) \hat{I}_h - \mu_v \hat{I}_v.$$
(2.23)

Now, from equation (2.21), we have

$$\frac{d\hat{I}_{h}}{dt} = \varphi_{h} \left(\frac{\beta_{h}}{\mu_{h}} - \hat{S}_{h}\right) \hat{I}_{v} - (\mu_{h} + \gamma_{h}) \hat{I}_{h}$$

$$\implies \quad \frac{d\hat{I}_{h}}{dt} \leq \frac{\varphi_{h}\beta_{h}}{\mu_{h}} \hat{I}_{v} - (\mu_{h} + \gamma_{h}) \hat{I}_{h},$$
(2.24)

and from equation (2.23), it follows that

$$\frac{d\hat{I}_{v}}{dt} = \varphi_{v} \left(\frac{\beta_{v}}{\mu_{v}} - \hat{S}_{v}\right) \hat{I}_{h} - \mu_{v} \hat{I}_{v}$$

$$\implies \frac{d\hat{I}_{v}}{dt} \le \frac{\varphi_{v} \beta_{v}}{\mu_{v}} \hat{I}_{h} - \mu_{v} \hat{I}_{v}.$$
(2.25)

Furthermore, equations (2.24) and (2.25) can be written in the form

$$\frac{d}{dt} \begin{pmatrix} \hat{I}_h \\ \hat{I}_v \end{pmatrix} \le \mathbf{A} \begin{pmatrix} \hat{I}_h \\ \hat{I}_v \end{pmatrix}, \qquad (2.26)$$

where

$$\mathbf{A} = \begin{pmatrix} -(\mu_h + \gamma_h) & \frac{\varphi_h \beta_h}{\mu_h} \\ \\ \frac{\varphi_v \beta_v}{\mu_v} & -\mu_v \end{pmatrix}.$$

If the trace of  $\mathbf{A}$  is negative and the determinant is positive, then the eigenvalues will be negative.

$$Trace(\mathbf{A}) = -(\mu_h + \gamma_h) - \mu_v < 0$$

$$Determinant(\mathbf{A}) = (\mu_h + \gamma_h)\mu_v - \frac{\varphi_h \varphi_v \beta_h \beta_v}{\mu_h \mu_v}$$

This determinant will be positive if

$$(\mu_h + \gamma_h)\mu_v > \frac{\varphi_h \varphi_v \beta_h \beta_v}{\mu_h \mu_v},$$

or if  $\tilde{R}_0 < 1$ .

The solution to (2.26) is of the form

$$\hat{\mathbf{I}} \leq \mathbf{C}e^{\lambda t},$$

where

$$\hat{\mathbf{I}} = \begin{pmatrix} \hat{I}_h(t) \\ \hat{I}_v(t) \end{pmatrix}$$
 and  $\mathbf{C} = \begin{pmatrix} C_1 \\ C_2 \end{pmatrix}$ .

If  $\tilde{R}_0 < 1$ , the eigenvalues of **A** are negative as shown above, hence, as  $t \to \infty$ ,  $\hat{\mathbf{I}} \to \mathbf{0}$ , which implies that  $\hat{I}_h \to 0$  and  $\hat{I}_v \to 0$ .

We now show that

$$\hat{S}_h \to \frac{\beta_h}{\mu_h}$$
 and  $\hat{S}_v \to \frac{\beta_v}{\mu_v}$  as  $t \to \infty$ .

In the system (2.1), let  $R_h = \hat{R}_h$ , giving

$$\frac{d\hat{R}_h}{dt} = \gamma_h \hat{I}_h - \gamma_h \hat{I}_h (t-\tau) e^{-\mu_h \tau} - \mu_h \hat{R}_h.$$

From our earlier results,  $\hat{I}_h \to 0$ , which means

$$\frac{d\hat{R}_h}{dt} = -\mu_h \hat{R}_h,$$

and, hence,  $\hat{R}_h = K e^{-\mu_h t}$  (where K is an arbitrary constant). Therefore, as  $t \to \infty, \ \hat{R}_h \to 0.$ 

From (2.2), we have

$$N_h = \hat{S}_h + \hat{I}_h + \hat{R}_h$$

It was earlier established that  $N_h \to \frac{\beta_h}{\mu_h}$ , and that  $\hat{I}_h \to 0$ , and  $\hat{R}_h \to 0$  as  $t \to \infty$ , which yields that

$$\hat{S}_h \to \frac{\beta_h}{\mu_h} \text{ as } t \to \infty.$$

Similarly, since

$$N_v = \hat{S}_v + \hat{I}_v,$$

and we have showed earlier that  $N_v \to \frac{\beta_v}{\mu_v}$  and  $\hat{I}_v \to 0$  as  $t \to \infty$ , therefore,

$$\hat{S}_v \to \frac{\beta_v}{\mu_v}$$
 as  $t \to \infty$ .

This concludes the proof, and shows that whenever the disease free equilibrium is locally asymptotically stable, it is also globally asymptotically stable.  $\Box$ 

# 2.8 Local Stability of the Endemic Equilibrium

We now analyse the local stability of the endemic equilibrium point  $(E^*)$  of system (2.1). From Maple,  $E^* = (S_h^*, I_h^*, S_v^*, I_v^*, R_h^*)$ , where

$$\begin{split} S_h^* &= \frac{\mu_v(\mu_h + \gamma_h)(\gamma_h\mu_v e^{\mu_h\tau} + \mu_h\mu_v e^{\mu_h\tau} - \gamma_h\mu_v + \beta_h\varphi_v e^{\mu_h\tau})}{\varphi_v(\varphi_h\beta_v\mu_h e^{\mu_h\tau} + \varphi_h\beta_v\gamma_h e^{\mu_h\tau} - \varphi_h\beta_v\gamma_h + \mu_h^2\mu_v e^{\mu_h\tau} + \mu_h\mu_v\gamma_h e^{\mu_h\tau})},\\ I_h^* &= -\frac{\{\tilde{R}_0 - 1\}(\mu_h^2\mu_v^2 + \mu_h\mu_v^2\gamma_h)}{(-\mu_h\varphi_h\beta_v - \varphi_h\beta_v\gamma_h + \varphi_h\beta_v\gamma_h e^{-\mu_h\tau} - \mu_h^2\mu_v - \mu_h\mu_v\gamma_h)\varphi_v},\\ S_v^* &= \frac{\varphi_h\beta_v\mu_h e^{\mu_h\tau} + \varphi_h\beta_v\gamma_h e^{\mu_h\tau} - \varphi_h\beta_v\gamma_h + \mu_h^2\mu_v e^{\mu_h\tau} + \mu_h\mu_v\gamma_h e^{\mu_h\tau}}{\varphi_h(\gamma_h\mu_v e^{\mu_h\tau} + \mu_h\mu_v e^{\mu_h\tau} - \gamma_h\mu_v + \beta_h\varphi_v e^{\mu_h\tau})},\\ I_v^* &= -\frac{\{\tilde{R}_0 - 1\}(\mu_h^2\mu_v^2 + \mu_h\mu_v^2\gamma_h)}{\varphi_h\mu_v(-\mu_v\gamma_h - \mu_h\mu_v + \gamma_h\mu_v e^{-\mu_h\tau} - \beta_h\varphi_v)}\\ R_h^* &= -\frac{\gamma_h(\beta_h\beta_v\varphi_h\varphi_v - \gamma_h\mu_h\mu_v^2 - \mu_h^2\mu_v^2)(1 - e^{-\mu_h\tau})}{(-\mu_h\varphi_h\beta_v - \varphi_h\beta_v\gamma_h + \varphi_h\beta_v\gamma_h e^{-\mu_h\tau} - \mu_h^2\mu_v - \mu_h\mu_v\gamma_h)\varphi_v\mu_h}. \end{split}$$

This equilibrium is positive, and hence, biologically relevant when  $R_0 > 1$ . The Jacobian matrix at the endemic equilibrium point  $\mathbf{J}_e$  has the form

$$\mathbf{J}_{e} = \begin{pmatrix} (-\mu_{h} - \varphi_{h}I_{v}^{*} - \lambda) & \gamma_{h}e^{-(\lambda+\mu_{h})\tau} & 0 & -\varphi_{h}S_{h}^{*} \\ \varphi_{h}I_{v}^{*} & (-\mu_{h} - \gamma_{h} - \lambda) & 0 & \varphi_{h}S_{h}^{*} \\ 0 & -\varphi_{v}S_{v}^{*} & (-\mu_{v} - \varphi_{v}I_{h}^{*} - \lambda) & 0 \\ 0 & \varphi_{v}S_{v}^{*} & \varphi_{v}I_{h}^{*} & (-\mu_{v} - \lambda) \end{pmatrix}$$

,

which gives the characteristic equation for the eigenvalues  $\lambda$  as

$$\begin{aligned} (\lambda + \mu_v) [\lambda^3 + (\mu_v + \gamma_h + \varphi_h I_v^* + 2\mu_h + \varphi_v I_h^*)\lambda^2 + (\varphi_h \mu_v I_v^* + \varphi_h \gamma_h I_v^* + 2\mu_h \mu_v + \gamma_h \varphi_v I_h^* \\ &+ \gamma_h \mu_v + \mu_h^2 + 2\mu_h \varphi_v I_h^* + \varphi_h \varphi_v S_h^* S_v^* + \varphi_h \mu_h I_v^* + \mu_h \gamma_h + \varphi_h \varphi_v I_h^* I_v^* - \varphi_h \gamma_h I_v^* e^{-(\lambda + \mu_h)\tau})\lambda \\ &+ \varphi_h \mu_h \mu_v I_v^* + \mu_h^2 \mu_v + 2\varphi_h^2 \varphi_v S_h^* S_v^* I_v^* + \varphi_h \varphi_v \mu_h I_h^* I_v^* + \mu_h \mu_v \gamma_h e^{-(\lambda + \mu_h)\tau} + \varphi_h \varphi_v \mu_h S_h^* S_v^* \\ &+ \mu_h^2 \varphi_v I_h^* + \mu_h \varphi_v \gamma_h I_h^* + \varphi_h \gamma_h \mu_v I_v^* - \varphi_h \varphi_v \gamma_h I_h^* I_v^* e^{-(\lambda + \mu_h)\tau} + \varphi_h \varphi_v \gamma_h I_h^* I_v^* \\ &- \varphi_h \mu_v \gamma_h I_v^* e^{-(\lambda + \mu_h)\tau}] = 0. \end{aligned}$$

The eigenvalues of the Jacobian matrix are  $\lambda = -\mu_v$ , and all others satisfy the following transcendental equation

$$\lambda^{3} + A_{1}(\tau)\lambda^{2} + A_{2}(\tau)\lambda + A_{3}(\tau) = 0, \qquad (2.27)$$

where

$$A_1(\tau) = \mu_v + \gamma_h + \varphi_h I_v^* + 2\mu_h + \varphi_v I_h^*,$$

$$A_{2}(\tau) = \varphi_{h}\mu_{v}I_{v}^{*} + \varphi_{h}\gamma_{h}I_{v}^{*} + 2\mu_{h}\mu_{v} + \gamma_{h}\varphi_{v}I_{h}^{*} + \gamma_{h}\mu_{v} + \mu_{h}^{2} + 2\mu_{h}\varphi_{v}I_{h}^{*} + \varphi_{h}\varphi_{v}S_{h}^{*}S_{v}^{*} + \varphi_{h}\mu_{h}I_{v}^{*}$$
$$+ \mu_{h}\gamma_{h} + \varphi_{h}\varphi_{v}I_{h}^{*}I_{v}^{*} - \varphi_{h}\gamma_{h}I_{v}^{*}e^{-(\lambda+\mu_{h})\tau},$$

and

$$A_{3}(\tau) = \varphi_{h}\mu_{h}\mu_{v}I_{v}^{*} + \mu_{h}^{2}\mu_{v} + 2\varphi_{h}^{2}\varphi_{v}S_{h}^{*}S_{v}^{*}I_{v}^{*} + \varphi_{h}\varphi_{v}\mu_{h}I_{h}^{*}I_{v}^{*} + \mu_{h}\mu_{v}\gamma_{h}e^{-(\lambda+\mu_{h})\tau} + \varphi_{h}\varphi_{v}\mu_{h}S_{h}^{*}S_{v}^{*}$$
$$+ \mu_{h}^{2}\varphi_{v}I_{h}^{*} + \mu_{h}\varphi_{v}\gamma_{h}I_{h}^{*} + \varphi_{h}\gamma_{h}\mu_{v}I_{v}^{*} - \varphi_{h}\varphi_{v}\gamma_{h}I_{h}^{*}I_{v}^{*}e^{-(\lambda+\mu_{h})\tau} + \varphi_{h}\varphi_{v}\gamma_{h}I_{h}^{*}I_{v}^{*}$$
$$- \varphi_{h}\mu_{v}\gamma_{h}I_{v}^{*}e^{-(\lambda+\mu_{h})\tau}.$$

First, we consider the case when  $\tau = 0$ . Let  $A_1(\tau)|_{\tau=0} = A_1$ ,  $A_2(\tau)|_{\tau=0} = A_2$  and  $A_3(\tau)|_{\tau=0} = A_3$ . Hence,

$$\begin{split} A_{1} &= \mu_{v} + \gamma_{h} + \varphi_{h} \tilde{I}_{v}^{*} + 2\mu_{h} + \varphi_{v} \tilde{I}_{h}^{*}, \\ A_{2} &= \varphi_{h} \mu_{v} \tilde{I}_{v}^{*} + 2\mu_{h} \mu_{v} + \gamma_{h} \varphi_{v} \tilde{I}_{h}^{*} + \gamma_{h} \mu_{v} + \mu_{h}^{2} + 2\mu_{h} \varphi_{v} \tilde{I}_{h}^{*} + \varphi_{h} \varphi_{v} \tilde{S}_{h}^{*} \tilde{S}_{v}^{*} + \varphi_{h} \mu_{h} \tilde{I}_{v}^{*} \\ &+ \mu_{h} \gamma_{h} + \varphi_{h} \varphi_{v} \tilde{I}_{h}^{*} \tilde{I}_{v}^{*}, \\ A_{3} &= \varphi_{h} \mu_{h} \mu_{v} \tilde{I}_{v}^{*} + \mu_{h}^{2} \mu_{v} + 2\varphi_{h}^{2} \varphi_{v} \tilde{S}_{h}^{*} \tilde{S}_{v}^{*} \tilde{I}_{v}^{*} + \varphi_{h} \varphi_{v} \mu_{h} \tilde{I}_{h}^{*} \tilde{I}_{v}^{*} + \mu_{h} \mu_{v} \gamma_{h} + \varphi_{h} \varphi_{v} \mu_{h} \tilde{S}_{h}^{*} \tilde{S}_{v}^{*} \\ &+ \mu_{h}^{2} \varphi_{v} \tilde{I}_{h}^{*} + \mu_{h} \varphi_{v} \gamma_{h} \tilde{I}_{h}^{*}, \end{split}$$

where

$$\tilde{S}_{h}^{*} = \frac{\mu_{v}(\mu_{h} + \gamma_{h})(\mu_{h}\mu_{v} + \beta_{h}\varphi_{v})}{\varphi_{v}(\varphi_{h}\beta_{v}\mu_{h} + \mu_{h}^{2}\mu_{v} + \mu_{h}\mu_{v}\gamma_{h})},$$
$$\tilde{I}_{h}^{*} = \frac{\{\tilde{R}_{0} - 1\}(\mu_{h}^{2}\mu_{v}^{2} + \mu_{h}\mu_{v}^{2}\gamma_{h})}{(\mu_{h}\varphi_{h}\beta_{v} + \mu_{h}^{2}\mu_{v} + \mu_{h}\mu_{v}\gamma_{h})\varphi_{v}},$$
$$\tilde{S}_{v}^{*} = \frac{\varphi_{h}\beta_{v}\mu_{h} + \mu_{h}^{2}\mu_{v} + \mu_{h}\mu_{v}\gamma_{h}}{\varphi_{h}(\mu_{h}\mu_{v} + \beta_{h}\varphi_{v})},$$
$$\tilde{I}_{v}^{*} = \frac{\{\tilde{R}_{0} - 1\}(\mu_{h}^{2}\mu_{v}^{2} + \mu_{h}\mu_{v}^{2}\gamma_{h})}{\varphi_{h}\mu_{v}(\mu_{h}\mu_{v} + \beta_{h}\varphi_{v})}.$$

By the Routh Hurwitz criterion, all roots of the characteristic equation (2.27) have negative real parts whenever  $A_1 > 0$ ,  $A_2 > 0$ ,  $A_3 > 0$ , and the condition  $A_1A_2 > A_3$  is satisfied. Hence whenever  $A_1A_2 > A_3$ , the endemic equilibrium point  $E^*$  of system (2.8) is locally asymptotically stable when it exists, i.e. for  $\tilde{R}_0 > 1$ . This gives rise to the following theorem. **Theorem 2.8.1.** Suppose that the condition  $A_1A_2 > A_3$  holds for  $\tau = 0$ . The endemic equilibrium point  $E^*$  of system (2.8) is locally asymptotically stable for  $\tilde{R}_0 > 1$ .

We now consider the case when  $\tau > 0$ . To be able to analyse the characteristic equation in this case, we make use of the following lemma [55].

**Lemma 2.8.2.** [55] Consider the characteristic equation of the form  $P(\lambda) + Q(\lambda)e^{-\lambda\tau} = 0$ , and define  $F(\omega) = |P(i\omega)|^2 - |Q(i\omega)|^2$ . Suppose  $P(\lambda)$  and  $Q(\lambda)$  have no common imaginary zeros,  $P(0) + Q(0) \neq 0$ ,  $\overline{P(-i\omega)} = P(i\omega)$ ,  $\overline{Q(-i\omega)} = Q(i\omega)$  for real  $\omega$  and  $F(\omega)$  has at most a finite number of real zeros. Then if  $F(\omega)$  has no positive real root then there are no stability switches as  $\tau$  increases, while stability switches are possible if  $F(\omega)$  has at least one positive roots.

From the characteristic equation (2.27), we have

$$P(\lambda) + Q(\lambda)e^{-(\lambda+\mu_h)\tau} = 0, \qquad (2.28)$$

where

$$P(\lambda) = \lambda^3 + \hat{A}_1 \lambda^2 + \hat{A}_2 \lambda + \hat{A}_3,$$
$$Q(\lambda) = -(\kappa_1 \lambda + \kappa_2),$$

with

$$\hat{A}_1 = \mu_v + \gamma_h + \varphi_h I_v^* + 2\mu_h + \varphi_v I_h^*,$$

$$\hat{A}_{2} = \varphi_{h}\mu_{v}I_{v}^{*} + \varphi_{h}\gamma_{h}I_{v}^{*} + 2\mu_{h}\mu_{v} + \gamma_{h}\varphi_{v}I_{h}^{*} + \gamma_{h}\mu_{v} + \mu_{h}^{2} + 2\mu_{h}\varphi_{v}I_{h}^{*} + \varphi_{h}\varphi_{v}S_{h}^{*}S_{v}^{*} + \varphi_{h}\mu_{h}I_{v}^{*}$$
$$+ \mu_{h}\gamma_{h} + \varphi_{h}\varphi_{v}I_{h}^{*}I_{v}^{*},$$

$$\hat{A}_{3} = \varphi_{h}\mu_{h}\mu_{v}I_{v}^{*} + \mu_{h}^{2}\mu_{v} + 2\varphi_{h}^{2}\varphi_{v}S_{h}^{*}S_{v}^{*}I_{v}^{*} + \varphi_{h}\varphi_{v}\mu_{h}I_{h}^{*}I_{v}^{*} + \varphi_{h}\varphi_{v}\mu_{h}S_{h}^{*}S_{v}^{*} + \mu_{h}^{2}\varphi_{v}I_{h}^{*} + \mu_{h}\varphi_{v}\gamma_{h}I_{h}^{*}$$
$$+ \varphi_{h}\gamma_{h}\mu_{v}I_{v}^{*} + \varphi_{h}\varphi_{v}\gamma_{h}I_{h}^{*}I_{v}^{*},$$

$$\kappa_1 = \varphi_h \gamma_h I_v^*,$$
  

$$\kappa_2 = \varphi_h \varphi_v \gamma_h I_h^* I_v^* + \varphi_h \mu_v \gamma_h I_v^* - \mu_h \mu_v \gamma_h.$$

Let  $\lambda = i\omega$  with  $\omega > 0$  be the root of the characteristic equation (2.28), hence,

$$(i\omega)^3 + \hat{A}_1(i\omega)^2 + \hat{A}_2(i\omega) + \hat{A}_3 = e^{-[(i\omega) + \mu_h]\tau} (\kappa_1(i\omega) + \kappa_2).$$

Furthermore,

$$-\hat{A}_1\omega^2 + \hat{A}_3 - (\omega^3 - \hat{A}_2\omega)i = e^{-\mu_h\tau} [(\kappa_1\omega\cos(\omega\tau) - \kappa_2\sin(\omega\tau))i + \kappa_2\cos(\omega\tau) + \kappa_1\omega\sin(\omega\tau)].$$

Separating into the real and imaginary parts, we obtain

$$-\hat{A}_1\omega^2 + \hat{A}_3 = e^{-\mu_h\tau} [\kappa_2 \cos(\omega\tau) + \kappa_1\omega \sin(\omega\tau)],$$
$$-(\omega^3 - \hat{A}_2\omega) = e^{-\mu_h\tau} [\kappa_1\omega \cos(\omega\tau) - \kappa_2 \sin(\omega\tau)].$$

Squaring and adding the last two equations yields,

$$\omega^6 + B_1 \omega^4 + B_2 \omega^2 + B_3 = 0, \qquad (2.29)$$

where

$$\begin{split} B_1 &= \hat{A}_1^2 - 2\hat{A}_2, \\ B_2 &= \hat{A}_2^2 - 2\hat{A}_1\hat{A}_3, \\ B_3 &= \hat{A}_3^2 - e^{-2\mu_h\tau}[\kappa_2^2 + \kappa_1^2\omega^2] \end{split}$$

Let  $\zeta = \omega^2$ , then (2.29) becomes

$$\zeta^3 + B_1 \zeta^2 + B_2 \zeta + B_3 = 0. \tag{2.30}$$

Clearly, if  $B_1 \ge 0$ ,  $B_2 \ge 0$  and  $B_3 \ge 0$ , then (2.30) has no positive real roots, and if  $B_3 < 0$ , then the characteristic equation (2.30) has at least one positive root  $\omega > 0$ , i.e.  $F(\omega) = 0$ .

**Lemma 2.8.3.** If  $B_3 < 0$  in (2.30), then the function  $F(\omega)$  given by  $F(\omega) = \omega^6 + B_1 \omega^4 + B_2 \omega^2 + B_3$  has at least one positive root.

Proof. Since we assume that for some parameter values  $B_3 < 0$ , this implies that  $F(0) = B_3 < 0$ . As the function  $F(\omega)$  is continuous, and  $\lim_{\omega \to \infty} F(\omega) = \infty$ , this means that there exists a positive root  $\omega$  of the equation  $F(\omega) = 0$ .

#### 2.9 Numerical Simulations

In this section, we use DDE23 solver in MATLAB to solve the System (2.8) numerically. We show numerical simulations, which confirm theoretical results obtained in previous sections on the stability of the disease free and endemic equilibria. The parameters used in this section are listed in Table 2.3, and taken from [57], [58] and [59], and some parameters are varied. In all simulations, the time delay is taken as  $\tau = 1$ , except otherwise stated in the figure.

Parameter	Symbol	Value	Source
Birth rate for humans	$\beta_h$	0.55	[57]
Death rate for humans	$\mu_h$	$0.00041 \rightarrow 0.02$	[58]
Rate of infection (Humans)	$arphi_h$	0.8	[57]
Recovery rate	$\gamma_h$	0.02	[59]
Birth rate for mosquito	$\beta_v$	3.2	[57]
Death rate for mosquito	$\mu_v$	$0.0010 { ightarrow} 0.10$	[58]
Rate of infection (Mosquitos)	$arphi_v$	0.8	[57]

Table 2.3: Model parameters are taken from [57], [58] and [59].



(a)  $R_0 = 0.5563 < 1, \beta_h = 0.0215, \mu_h =$  (b)  $R_0 = 7.6554 > 1, \mu_h = 0.08, \mu_v =$  $0.548, \beta_v = 0.07, \mu_v = 0.1$  1.55

Figure 2.2: Solutions of the system (2.8) converging to disease-free equilibrium for  $R_0 = 0.5563 < 1$  in Figure 2.2(a), and diverging from the disease-free equilibrium to the endemic equilibrium for  $R_0 = 7.6554 > 1$  in Figure 2.2(b).

Figure 2.2 shows that when the parameter values satisfy  $R_0 = 0.5563 < 1$ , the disease free equilibrium is stable, and the solutions of the system (2.8) tend to it, and whenever  $R_0 = 7.6554 > 1$ , the endemic equilibrium exists and is stable. This supports our analytical findings in Section 2.7 that the disease-free equilibrium point is globally asymptotically stable for  $R_0 < 1$  and unstable for  $R_0 > 1$ .



(a)  $R_0 = 15.8212 > 1, \mu_h = 0.08, \mu_v =$  (b)  $R_0 = 0.6325 < 1, \beta_h = 0.025, \mu_h =$ 0.75  $0.5, \beta_v = 0.065, \mu_v = 0.1$ 

Figure 2.3: Solutions of the system (2.8) converging to endemic equilibrium for  $R_0 = 15.8212 > 1$ , and diverging for  $R_0 = 0.6325 < 1$ .

Figure 2.3 shows that when the parameters of the system (2.8) are chosen in such a way as to satisfy the condition  $R_0 = 15.8212 > 1$ , the solutions of the system (2.8) tend to an endemic equilibrium, and for  $R_0 = 0.6325 < 1$ , the solutions go to a stable disease free equilibrium.



Figure 2.4: Solutions of (2.8) for different values of the time delay. Other parameters are  $\beta_h = 0.025, \mu_h = 0.5, \varphi_h = 0.8, \gamma_h = 0.02, \beta_v = 0.065, \mu_v = 0.1, \varphi_v = 0.8.$ 

Figure 2.4 shows a stable disease free equilibrium point for all time delay  $(\tau)$ .



Figure 2.5: Solutions of (2.8) for different values of the time delay. Other parameters are  $\beta_h = 0.55$ ,  $\mu_h = 0.08$ ,  $\varphi_h = 0.8$ ,  $\gamma_h = 0.02$ ,  $\beta_v = 3.2$ ,  $\mu_v = 0.75$ ,  $\varphi_v = 0.8$ .

Figure 2.5 shows the solutions of the system (2.8) as the time delay is varied,

and the endemic equilibrium is stable for any of the chosen values of the time delay



(a) Number of infected humans in the population for different values of time delay  $\tau$ .

(b) Number of infected mosquitoes in the population for different values of time delay  $\tau$ .

Figure 2.6: Solution trajectories of the number of infected humans  $(I_h)$  in Figure 2.6(a) and number of infected mosquitos  $(I_v)$  in Figure 2.6(b) as time delay  $\tau$  was varied.  $\mu_h = 0.1, \gamma_h = 0.1, \mu_v = 3.2$ .

We can see from Figure 2.6 that there is a significant reduction in the number of infected humans in the population as we increase the time delay  $(\tau)$  from 1 through 16. Moreover, we observe a reduction in the number of infected mosquito population, as shown in Figure 2.6 as the time delay  $(\tau)$  is increased.

au.

### 2.10 Conclusions

In this chapter, we have developed an *SIR*-type mathematical model to describe the spread of Malaria. We have incorporated into the model a time delay to account for the effect of malaria drugs even after they have been stopped to be administered. We have proved the positivity of solutions of the model in section 2.3, and calculated the basic reproduction number  $R_0$ . We have also analysed the existence of the disease-free and endemic equilibria, and found that if  $R_0 < 1$ , then the disease-free equilibrium exists and is both locally and globally asymptotically stable. If  $R_0 > 1$ , then the endemic equilibrium exists and is asymptotically stable. It is worth mentioning that in Chapter 2.8, it was impossible to prove analytically the global stability of the endemic equilibrium. However, our numerical simulations (see Fig 2.5) suggest that the endemic equilibrium of the system 2.8 is globally asymptotically stable for all chosen values of the time delay as long as the basic reproduction number  $R_0$  is greater than one, and unstable otherwise.

This study has shown that the treatment of malaria using long-lasting malaria drugs could significantly reduce the population infected with malaria (see Fig 2.6), and this in turn reduces the number of infected mosquito vectors due to the reduction in the population of the infected human host (Fig 2.6). This suggest a potential way to effectively address the problem of the spread of malaria in the population.

# Chapter 3

# Two-Infection Mathematical Model with Time Delay

#### 3.1 The model

In this chapter we consider a model, where the total population N = N(t)is subdivided into the following classes: susceptible S = S(t), those infected with disease one  $I_D(t)$ , population infected with disease two  $I_d(t)$ , recovered from disease one  $R_D(t)$  and the population that have recovered from disease two  $R_d(t)$ . This gives the total population as  $N = S + I_D + I_d + R_D + R_d$ . Recruitment is at a constant rate  $\beta$  and apart from the natural death rate  $\mu$ , we have death rate as a result of the disease one  $\mu_D$ , and a death rate as a result of disease two  $\mu_d$ . The flow chart of the model is shown in Fig. 3.1.



Figure 3.1: Flow chart of the model.

This model does not include the possibility of a co-infection, hence, the absence of the compartment for disease one and two. The model includes two temporary immunities: a temporary immunity from diseases one  $(\tau_D)$  and a temporary immunity from disease two  $(\tau_d)$ . This means that each individual after recovery from disease one or two goes into a disease one or two recovery pool respectively. The temporary immunity becomes active once in the recovery compartment against the disease the individual recovered from, but the individual could still be infected with another disease type. This gives us the following system of equations

$$\frac{dS}{dt} = \beta - \mu S - \alpha_D I_D S - \alpha_d I_d S + \gamma_D I_D (t - \tau_D) e^{-\mu \tau_D} + \gamma_d I_d (t - \tau_d) e^{-\mu \tau_d},$$

$$\frac{dI_D}{dt} = \alpha_D I_D S - (\mu + \mu_D) I_D + \alpha_D R_d I_D - \gamma_D I_D,$$

$$\frac{dI_d}{dt} = \alpha_d I_d S - (\mu + \mu_d) I_d + \alpha_d R_D I_d - \gamma_d I_d,$$

$$\frac{dR_D}{dt} = \gamma_D I_D - \gamma_D I_D (t - \tau_D) e^{-\mu \tau_D} - \alpha_d R_D I_d - \mu R_D,$$

$$\frac{dR_d}{dt} = \gamma_d I_d - \gamma_d I_d (t - \tau_d) e^{-\mu \tau_d} - \alpha_D R_d I_D - \mu R_d.$$
(3.1)

The variables and parameters used in the model (3.1) are summarised in Tables 3.1 and 3.2 respectively.

Variable	Description
S	Population of susceptibles, [biomass]
$I_D$	Infected with disease one, [biomass]
$I_d$	Infected with disease two, [biomass]
$R_D$	Recovered from disease one, [biomass]
$R_d$	Recovered from disease two, [biomass]

Table 3.1: State variables of the model

=

.....

Table 3.2: Parameters used in the model		
Parameter	Description	
β	Natural birth rate, [biomass/time]	
$\mu$	Natural death rate, $[1/time]$	
$\mu_D$	Disease one induced death rate, $[1/time]$	
$\mu_d$	Disease two induced death rate, $[1/time]$	
$\alpha_D$	Disease one transmission rate, $[1/(time \cdot time)]$	
$lpha_d$	Disease two transmission rate, $[1/(time \cdot time)]$	
$ au_D$	Temporary immunity from disease one, [time]	
$ au_d$	Temporary immunity from disease two, [time]	
$\gamma_D$	Disease one recovery rate, $[1/time]$	
$\gamma_d$	Disease two recovery rate, $[1/time]$	

System (3.1) has the following initial conditions

$$S(0) > 0, I_D(s) = I_{D0}(s) \ge 0, I_d(s) = I_{d0}(s) \ge 0, R_D(0) \ge 0, R_d(0) \ge 0, \quad (3.2)$$

 $s \in [-\tau, 0]$ , where  $\tau = \max\{\tau_D, \tau_d\}$ .

Adding all equations in system (3.1), the total variable population size is governed by the differential equation

$$N'(t) = \beta - \mu S - (\mu + \mu_D + \gamma_D)I_D - (\mu + \mu_d + \gamma_d)I_d + \gamma_D I_D - \mu R_D + \gamma_d I_d - \mu R_d,$$

which gives

$$N'(t) = \beta - \mu S - (\mu + \mu_D)I_D - (\mu + \mu_d)I_d - \mu R_D - \mu R_d$$

We have that

$$N'(t) \le \beta - hN(t),$$

where  $h = \min\{\mu, \mu_D, \mu_d\}$ .

This gives

$$\lim_{t \to \infty} \sup N(t) \le \frac{\beta}{h}.$$
(3.3)

It follows that, evolution of the total population N(t) is bounded above by  $\beta/h$ .

#### **3.2** Positivity of Solutions

Since system (3.1) models the dynamics of the human population, it is important to prove that all quantities S,  $I_D$ ,  $I_d$ ,  $R_D$  and  $R_d$  will remain positive for all time.

**Theorem 3.2.1.** Let the initial data be  $S(0) = S_0 > 0$ ,  $I_D(s) = I_{D0}(s) \ge 0$ ,  $I_d(s) = I_{d0}(s) \ge 0$ ,  $R_D(0) = R_{D0} \ge 0$  and  $R_d(0) = R_{d0} \ge 0$ ,  $\forall s \in [-\tau; 0)$  with  $\tau = \max\{\tau_D, \tau_d\}$ . Then solutions S(t),  $I_D(t)$ ,  $I_d(t)$ ,  $R_D(t)$  and  $R_d(t)$  of the system (3.1) are positive for all t > 0.

*Proof.* We prove non-negativity of solutions of the system (3.1) by contradiction. Assume that  $t_1 > 0$  is the first moment of time when  $S(t)I_DI_dR_DR_d = 0$ . Assume that S(t) = 0 and  $I_D I_d R_D R_d \ge 0$ . In order for S(t) to become negative, we would need to have that  $\frac{dS}{dt}\Big|_{t=t_1} < 0$ . However, from the first equation of system (3.1), we have

$$\frac{dS}{dt}\Big|_{t=t_1} = \overbrace{\beta}^{>0} - \overbrace{\mu S(t_1)}^{=0} - \overbrace{\alpha_D I_D(t_1) S(t_1)}^{=0} - \overbrace{\alpha_d I_d(t_1) S(t_1)}^{=0} + \overbrace{\gamma_D I_D(t_1 - \tau_D) e^{-\mu\tau_D}}^{\ge 0} + \overbrace{\gamma_d I_d(t_1 - \tau_d) e^{-\mu\tau_d}}^{\ge 0}$$

This implies that  $\frac{dS}{dt}\Big|_{t=t_1} \ge 0$ , which is a contradiction. Hence S(t) is positive. Similarly, let us assume that  $t_2 > 0$  is the first instant of time when  $I_D(t_2) = 0$ and  $S(t) \ge 0$ . For  $I_D(t)$  to be negative, one has to have that  $\frac{dI_D}{dt}\Big|_{t=t_2} < 0$ . Let us define

$$B = \min_{0 \le t \le t_2} \{ \alpha_D S - (\mu + \mu_D) + \alpha_D R_d - \gamma_D \}.$$

Therefore, for  $t \in [0, t_2]$ ,  $dI_D/dt \ge BI_D(t)$ , and hence,  $I_D(t_2) \ge I_{D0}(0)e^{Bt_2} > 0$ , which implies contradiction. Thus,  $I_D(t)$  can never become negative. A similar argument holds for proving positivity of  $I_d(t)$ .

We now show the positivity of  $R_D(t)$ . From the fourth equation of system (3.1), we have that  $\{\gamma_D I_D - \gamma_D I_D(t - \tau_D)e^{-\mu\tau_D}\} \ge 0$  since  $I_D(t)$  was proved to be positive. Let us define

$$A = \min_{t \ge 0} \{ \alpha_d I_d(t) + \mu \}.$$

Then, for t > 0,

$$\frac{dR_D(t)}{dt} \ge -AR_D(t),$$

and, therefore,  $R_D(t) \ge R_D(0)e^{-At} \ge 0$ . Thus  $R_D(t) \ge 0, \forall t > 0$ . The same can be used to show positivity of  $R_d(t)$ . This concludes the proof.

## 3.3 Steady States

The steady states of the system (3.1) can be found as solutions of the following system of algebraic equations

$$\beta - \mu S - \alpha_D I_D S - \alpha_d I_d S + \gamma_D I_D e^{-\mu \tau_D} + \gamma_d I_d e^{-\mu \tau_d} = 0,$$
  

$$\alpha_D I_D S - (\mu + \mu_D) I_D + \alpha_D R_d I_D - \gamma_D I_D = 0,$$
  

$$\alpha_d I_d S - (\mu + \mu_d) I_d + \alpha_d R_D I_d - \gamma_d I_d = 0,$$
  

$$\gamma_D I_D - \gamma_D I_D e^{-\mu \tau_D} - \alpha_d R_D I_d - \mu R_D = 0,$$
  

$$\gamma_d I_d - \gamma_d I_d e^{-\mu \tau_d} - \alpha_D R_d I_D - \mu R_d = 0.$$
  
(3.4)

This gives four real steady states. Disease free steady state  $(I_D = I_d = 0)$ 

$$E^{0} = (S^{0}, I_{D}^{0}, I_{d}^{0}, R_{D}^{0}, R_{d}^{0})$$
$$= \left(\frac{\beta}{\mu}, 0, 0, 0, 0\right).$$
(3.5)

Disease two only (Disease one free) steady state  $(I_D = 0)$ 

$$E_d^* = (S_d^*, 0, I_d^*, 0, R_d^*),$$

where

$$\begin{split} S_d^* &= \frac{\mu_d + \mu + \gamma_d}{\alpha_d}, \\ I_d^* &= \frac{\beta \alpha_d - \mu^2 - \mu \mu_d - \mu \gamma_d}{\alpha_d (\mu + \mu_d + \gamma_d - e^{-\mu \tau_d} \gamma_d)}, \\ R_d^* &= \frac{\gamma_d (1 - e^{-\mu \tau_d}) [\beta \alpha_d - \mu^2 - \mu \mu_d - \mu \gamma_d]}{\mu \alpha_d (\mu + \mu_d + \gamma_d - e^{-\mu \tau_d} \gamma_d)}. \end{split}$$

This steady state is biologically relevant when  $\beta \alpha_d > \mu^2 + \mu \mu_d + \mu \gamma_d$ . Disease one only (Disease two free) steady state ( $I_d = 0$ ):

$$E_D^* = (S_D^*, I_D^*, 0, R_D^*, 0),$$

where

$$\begin{split} S_D^* &= \frac{\mu_D + \mu + \gamma_D}{\alpha_D}, \\ I_D^* &= \frac{\beta \alpha_D - \mu^2 - \mu \mu_D - \mu \gamma_D}{\alpha_D (\mu + \mu_D + \gamma_D - e^{-\mu \tau_D} \gamma_D)}, \\ R_D^* &= \frac{\gamma_D (1 - e^{-\mu \tau_D}) [\beta \alpha_D - \mu^2 - \mu \mu_D - \mu \gamma_D]}{\mu \alpha_D (\mu + \mu_D + \gamma_D - e^{-\mu \tau_D} \gamma_D)}, \end{split}$$

and it is biologically relevant when  $\beta \alpha_D > \mu^2 + \mu \mu_D + \mu \gamma_D$ . We also have an endemic steady state  $E_e^* = (S_e^*, I_{De}^*, I_{de}^*, R_{De}^*, R_{de}^*)$ , where  $S_e^*$  is the root of the following cubic equation

$$a_1 S_e^{*3} + a_2 S_e^{*2} + a_3 S_e^{*} + a_4 = 0 aga{3.6}$$

with

$$\begin{split} a_{1} &= \alpha_{D}^{2} \alpha_{d}^{2} \mu, \\ a_{2} &= \alpha_{D}^{2} \alpha_{d}^{2} \beta - \alpha_{D} \mu_{D} \alpha_{d}^{2} \mu - \mu^{2} \alpha_{D}^{2} \alpha_{d} - 2 \alpha_{D} \alpha_{d}^{2} \gamma_{D} \mu - 2 \alpha_{D}^{2} \gamma_{d} \mu \alpha_{d} - \mu_{d} \alpha_{D}^{2} \mu \alpha_{d} - \alpha_{D} \mu^{2} \alpha_{d}^{2}, \\ a_{3} &= -\alpha_{D}^{2} \gamma_{d} \beta \alpha_{d} + \alpha_{D} \mu^{2} \mu_{d} \alpha_{d} + \mu \mu_{D} \gamma_{D} \alpha_{d}^{2} + \alpha_{D} \mu^{2} \gamma_{D} \alpha_{d} + \alpha_{D} \mu^{2} \mu_{D} \alpha_{d} - \alpha_{D} \mu_{D} \alpha_{d}^{2} \beta \\ &+ \alpha_{D} \mu^{2} \gamma_{d} \alpha_{d} - \alpha_{D}^{2} \mu_{d} \beta \alpha_{d} - \alpha_{D} \mu \alpha_{d}^{2} \beta - \mu \alpha_{D}^{2} \beta \alpha_{d} - \alpha_{D} \alpha_{d}^{2} \gamma_{D} \beta + \mu_{d} \alpha_{D}^{2} \mu \gamma_{d} + \mu \gamma_{D}^{2} \alpha_{d}^{2} \\ &+ \alpha_{D}^{2} \mu \gamma_{d}^{2} + \mu^{2} \gamma_{D} \alpha_{d}^{2} + \alpha_{D} \mu^{3} \alpha_{d} + \mu^{2} \alpha_{D}^{2} \gamma_{d} + \alpha_{D} \mu_{D} \mu_{d} \mu \alpha_{d} - \alpha_{D} \gamma_{d} e^{-\mu(\tau_{d} + \tau_{D})} \gamma_{D} \mu \alpha_{d} \\ &+ \alpha_{D} \mu_{D} \mu \alpha_{d} \gamma_{d} e^{-\mu\tau_{d}} + \alpha_{D} \mu \alpha_{d} e^{-\mu\tau_{D}} \gamma_{D} \mu_{d} + \alpha_{D} \mu^{2} \alpha_{d} e^{-\mu\tau_{D}} \gamma_{D} + \alpha_{D} \gamma_{d} e^{-\mu\tau_{d}} \gamma_{D} \alpha_{d} \alpha_{D} \gamma_{d}, \\ a_{4} &= \alpha_{D} \mu^{2} \beta \alpha_{d} - \mu^{2} \gamma_{D}^{2} \alpha_{d} e^{-\mu\tau_{D}} - \mu^{3} \gamma_{D} \alpha_{d} e^{-\mu\tau_{D}} - \alpha_{D} \gamma_{d}^{2} \mu^{2} e^{-\mu\tau_{d}} - \alpha_{D} \mu^{3} \gamma_{d} e^{-\mu\tau_{d}} \\ &+ \mu \mu_{D} \gamma_{D} \alpha_{d} \gamma_{d} e^{-\mu(\tau_{d} + \tau_{D})} - \alpha_{D} \gamma_{D} \mu_{d}^{2} e^{-\mu\tau_{D}} + \alpha_{D} \mu_{D} \gamma_{d} \beta \alpha_{d} - \alpha_{D} \gamma_{D} \mu_{d}^{2} e^{-\mu\tau_{d}} \\ &+ \mu \mu_{D} \gamma_{D} \alpha_{d} \gamma_{d} e^{-\mu(\tau_{d} + \tau_{D})} \gamma_{D} \mu + \alpha_{D} \mu_{D} \mu_{d} \beta \alpha_{d} - \alpha_{D} \gamma_{D} \mu_{d} \gamma_{d} e^{-\mu\tau_{d}} \\ &+ \alpha_{D} \gamma_{D} \mu_{d} \beta \alpha_{d} + \alpha_{D} \gamma_{d}^{2} e^{-\mu(\tau_{d} + \tau_{D})} \gamma_{D} \mu + \alpha_{D} \mu_{D} \beta \alpha_{d} - \mu \gamma_{D}^{2} \alpha_{d} \gamma_{d} e^{-\mu\tau_{d}} \\ &- \alpha_{D} \gamma_{D} \mu_{d}^{2} \beta \alpha_{d} - \alpha_{D} \mu_{D} \mu_{d} \gamma_{d} e^{-\mu(\tau_{d} + \tau_{D})} \gamma_{D} \mu_{d} - \alpha_{D} \gamma_{D} \mu_{d}^{2} e^{-\mu\tau_{d}} \\ &+ \mu^{2} \gamma_{D} \alpha_{d} e^{-\mu(\tau_{d} + \tau_{D})} \gamma_{d} \beta \alpha_{d} + \alpha_{D} \gamma_{d} e^{-\mu(\tau_{d} + \tau_{D})} \gamma_{D} \beta \alpha_{d} \\ &- \alpha_{D} \gamma_{D} \mu_{d}^{2} e^{-\mu\tau_{d}} + \mu^{2} \gamma_{D} \alpha_{d} e^{-\mu(\tau_{d} + \tau_{D})} \gamma_{d} \beta \alpha_{d} - \alpha_{D} \gamma_{D} \mu_{d} \gamma_{d} e^{-\mu\tau_{d}} \\ &+ \mu^{2} \gamma_{D} \alpha_{d} e^{-\mu(\tau_{d} + \tau_{D})} \gamma_{d} + \mu^{2} \gamma_{D} \alpha_{d} e^{-\mu(\tau_{d} + \tau_{D})} \gamma_{D} \beta \alpha_{d} \\ &- \alpha_{D} \mu_{D} \mu_{d}^{2} e^{-\mu\tau_{d}} - \mu^{2} \gamma_{D} \alpha_{d} e^{-\mu\tau_{D$$

and  $I_{De}^*$ ,  $I_{de}^*$ ,  $R_{De}^*$  and  $R_{de}^*$  are given below in terms of  $S_e^*$  as follows

$$I_{De}^{*} = \frac{\mu R_{De}^{*} \kappa_{1}}{\alpha_{D} \psi},$$

$$I_{de}^{*} = \frac{\mu R_{de}^{*} \kappa_{2}}{\alpha_{d} \psi},$$

$$R_{De}^{*} = \frac{-\alpha_{d} S_{e}^{*} + (\mu + \mu_{d} + \gamma_{d})}{\alpha_{d}},$$

$$R_{de}^{*} = \frac{-\alpha_{D} S_{e}^{*} + (\mu + \mu_{D} + \gamma_{D})}{\alpha_{D}},$$

where

$$\begin{split} \kappa_{1} &= e^{\mu(\tau_{D}+\tau_{d})} \alpha_{d} S_{e}^{*} \alpha_{D} - e^{\mu(\tau_{D}+\tau_{d})} \gamma_{D} \alpha_{d} - e^{\mu(\tau_{D}+\tau_{d})} \alpha_{d} \mu - e^{\mu(\tau_{D}+\tau_{d})} \alpha_{d} \mu_{D}, \\ &+ e^{\mu\tau_{D}} \alpha_{D} \gamma_{d} - e^{\mu(\tau_{D}+\tau_{d})} \gamma_{d} \alpha_{D} \\ \kappa_{2} &= e^{\mu(\tau_{D}+\tau_{d})} \alpha_{d} S_{e}^{*} \alpha_{D} - e^{\mu(\tau_{D}+\tau_{d})} \mu \alpha_{D} - e^{\mu(\tau_{D}+\tau_{d})} \alpha_{D} \mu_{d} - e^{\mu(\tau_{D}+\tau_{d})} \gamma_{d} \alpha_{D} \\ &+ e^{\mu\tau_{d}} \gamma_{D} \alpha_{d} - e^{\mu(\tau_{D}+\tau_{d})} \gamma_{D} \alpha_{d}, \\ \psi &= \mu \mu_{D} e^{\mu(\tau_{D}+\tau_{d})} - \mu_{D} \alpha_{d} S_{e}^{*} e^{\mu(\tau_{D}+\tau_{d})} + \alpha_{D} S_{e}^{*2} \alpha_{d} e^{\mu(\tau_{D}+\tau_{d})} + \mu^{2} e^{\mu(\tau_{D}+\tau_{d})} \\ &+ \gamma_{D} \gamma_{d} e^{\mu\tau_{d}} - \gamma_{D} \gamma_{d} - \mu \alpha_{D} S_{e}^{*} e^{\mu(\tau_{D}+\tau_{d})} - \alpha_{D} S_{e}^{*} \mu_{d} e^{\mu(\tau_{D}+\tau_{d})} - \alpha_{D} S_{e}^{*} \gamma_{d} e^{\mu(\tau_{D}+\tau_{d})} \\ &- \mu \alpha_{d} S_{e}^{*} e^{\mu(\tau_{D}+\tau_{d})} + \mu \mu_{d} e^{\mu(\tau_{D}+\tau_{d})} + \gamma_{d} \mu e^{\mu(\tau_{D}+\tau_{d})} + \mu_{d} \mu_{D} e^{\mu(\tau_{D}+\tau_{d})} + \gamma_{D} \gamma_{d} e^{\mu(\tau_{D$$

# 3.4 Basic Reproduction Number

The basic reproduction number  $(R_0)$  is the average number of secondary infections created when a single infected host is placed in an entirely susceptible population. We now use the next generation matrix approach introduced by Diekmann et al [53] and analysed in [60]. We have the new infection terms as

$$\mathcal{F} = \begin{pmatrix} 0 \\ \alpha_D I_D S \\ \alpha_d I_d S \\ 0 \\ 0 \end{pmatrix},$$

and all other terms are

$$\mathcal{V} = \begin{pmatrix} \mu S - \beta - \gamma_D I_D(t - \tau_D) e^{-\mu\tau_D} - \gamma_d I_d(t - \tau_d) e^{-\mu\tau_d} \\ (\mu + \mu_D + \gamma_D) I_D - \alpha_D R_d I_D \\ (\mu + \mu_d + \gamma_d) I_d - \alpha_d R_D I_d \\ \alpha_d R_D I_d + \mu R_D - \gamma_D I_D + \gamma_D I_D(t - \tau_D) e^{-\mu\tau_D} \\ \alpha_D R_d I_D + \mu R_d - \gamma_d I_d + \gamma_d I_d(t - \tau_d) e^{-\mu\tau_d} \end{pmatrix}.$$

The derivatives of  $\mathcal{F}$  and  $\mathcal{V}$  at the disease-free equilibrium point  $E_0$  gives  $\mathbf{F}$  and  $\mathbf{V}$  respectively, where

with eigenvalues

$$\lambda_{1,2,3} = 0, \qquad \lambda_4 = \frac{\alpha_D \beta}{\mu(\mu + \mu_D + \gamma_D)} \text{ and } \lambda_5 = \frac{\alpha_d \beta}{\mu(\mu + \mu_d + \gamma_d)}.$$

Consequently, the basic reproduction number associated with the disease one and two are given respectively as

$$R_1 = \frac{\alpha_D \beta}{\mu(\mu + \mu_D + \gamma_D)} \tag{3.7}$$

and

$$R_2 = \frac{\alpha_d \beta}{\mu(\mu + \mu_d + \gamma_d)}.$$
(3.8)

This gives the basic reproduction number of the system (3.1) as

$$R_0 = \max\{R_1, R_2\}.$$
(3.9)

Both disease one and two will die out if  $R_0 < 1$ , while either or both diseases may become endemic if  $R_0 > 1$ .

# 3.5 Local Stability of Disease Free Equilibrium

In this section, we analyse the disease-free equilibrium of the system (3.1) and its stability. The disease-free steady state occur when both disease one and two are absent from the population, i.e.  $E^0 = \left(\frac{\beta}{\mu}, 0, 0, 0, 0\right)$ .

**Theorem 3.5.1.** The disease-free equilibrium  $E^0$  is locally asymptotically stable if  $R_i < 1$ , i = 1, 2 and unstable if either of  $R_i > 1$ . *Proof.* Linearising the system (3.1) about the steady states gives

$$\begin{split} \tilde{\tilde{S}} &= -\mu \tilde{S} - \alpha_D I_D^* \tilde{S} - \alpha_D \tilde{I}_D S^* - \alpha_d I_d^* \tilde{S} - \alpha_d \tilde{I}_d S^* + \gamma_D \tilde{I}_D (t - \tau_D) e^{-\mu \tau_D} \\ &+ \gamma_d \tilde{I}_d (t - \tau_d) e^{-\mu \tau_d}, \\ \dot{\tilde{I}}_D &= \alpha_D \tilde{I}_D S^* + \alpha_D I_D^* \tilde{S} - (\mu + \mu_D) \tilde{I}_D + \alpha_D \tilde{R}_d I_D^* + \alpha_D R_d^* \tilde{I}_D - \gamma_D \tilde{I}_D, \\ \dot{\tilde{I}}_d &= \alpha_d \tilde{I}_d S^* + \alpha_d I_d^* \tilde{S} - (\mu + \mu_d) \tilde{I}_d + \alpha_d \tilde{R}_D I_d^* + \alpha_d R_D^* \tilde{I}_d - \gamma_d \tilde{I}_d, \\ \dot{\tilde{R}}_D &= \gamma_D \tilde{I}_D - \gamma_D \tilde{I}_D (t - \tau_D) e^{-\mu \tau_D} - \alpha_d \tilde{R}_D I_d^* - \alpha_d R_D^* \tilde{I}_d - \mu \tilde{R}_D, \\ \dot{\tilde{R}}_d &= \gamma_d \tilde{I}_d - \gamma_d \tilde{I}_d (t - \tau_d) e^{-\mu \tau_d} - \alpha_D \tilde{R}_d I_D^* - \alpha_D R_d^* \tilde{I}_D - \mu \tilde{R}_d. \end{split}$$

$$(3.10)$$

At the equilibrium  $E^0$ , we have

$$\dot{\tilde{S}} = -\mu \tilde{S} - \frac{\alpha_D \beta}{\mu} \tilde{I}_D - \frac{\alpha_D \beta}{\mu} \tilde{I}_d + \gamma_D \tilde{I}_D (t - \tau_D) e^{-\mu \tau_D} + \gamma_d \tilde{I}_d (t - \tau_d) e^{-\mu \tau_d},$$
  

$$\dot{\tilde{I}}_D = \frac{\alpha_D \beta}{\mu} \tilde{I}_D - (\mu + \mu_D) \tilde{I}_D - \gamma_D \tilde{I}_D,$$
  

$$\dot{\tilde{I}}_d = \frac{\alpha_d \beta}{\mu} \tilde{I}_d - (\mu + \mu_d) \tilde{I}_d - \gamma_d \tilde{I}_d,$$
  

$$\dot{\tilde{R}}_D = \gamma_D \tilde{I}_D - \gamma_D \tilde{I}_D (t - \tau_D) e^{-\mu \tau_D} - \mu \tilde{R}_D,$$
  

$$\dot{\tilde{R}}_d = \gamma_d \tilde{I}_d - \gamma_d \tilde{I}_d (t - \tau_d) e^{-\mu \tau_d} - \mu \tilde{R}_d.$$
  
(3.11)

Looking for solutions of the linearised system in the form

$$\tilde{S} = C_1 e^{\lambda t}, \ \tilde{I}_D = C_2 e^{\lambda t}, \ \tilde{I}_d = C_3 e^{\lambda t}, \ \tilde{R}_D = C_4 e^{\lambda t} \text{ and } \tilde{R}_d = C_5 e^{\lambda t}$$

gives

$$\begin{aligned} &(\lambda+\mu)C_1 + (\frac{\alpha_D\beta}{\mu} - \gamma_D e^{-(\lambda+\mu)\tau_D})C_2 + (\frac{\alpha_d\beta}{\mu} - \gamma_d e^{-(\lambda+\mu)\tau_d})C_3 = 0, \\ &(\lambda - \frac{\alpha_D\beta}{\mu} + \mu + \mu_D + \gamma_D)C_2 = 0, \\ &(\lambda - \frac{\alpha_d\beta}{\mu} + \mu + \mu_d + \gamma_d)C_3 = 0, \\ &(\lambda+\mu)C_4 + (\gamma_D e^{-(\lambda+\mu)\tau_D} - \gamma_D)C_2 = 0, \\ &(\lambda+\mu)C_5 + (\gamma_d e^{-(\lambda+\mu)\tau_d} - \gamma_d)C_3 = 0. \end{aligned}$$

Since  $C_1$ ,  $C_2$ ,  $C_3$ ,  $C_4$  and  $C_5$  are not all zero, we have that

This yields the characteristic equation in the form

$$(\lambda+\mu)[(\lambda+\mu)\{(\lambda+\mu)(\lambda-\frac{\alpha_D\beta}{\mu}+\mu+\mu_D+\gamma_D)(\lambda-\frac{\alpha_d\beta}{\mu}+\mu+\mu_d+\gamma_d)\}]=0,$$

and, hence, we have

$$\lambda_{i} = -\mu \quad (i = 1, 2, 3),$$
  
$$\lambda_{4} = \frac{\alpha_{D}\beta}{\mu} - (\mu + \mu_{D} + \gamma_{D}) = \{\mu + \mu_{D} + \gamma_{D}\}(R_{1} - 1),$$
  
$$\lambda_{5} = \frac{\alpha_{d}\beta}{\mu} - (\mu + \mu_{d} + \gamma_{d}) = \{\mu + \mu_{d} + \gamma_{d}\}(R_{2} - 1).$$

We obtain that  $E^0$  is locally asymptotically stable if  $R_i < 1$ , i = 1, 2 and unstable otherwise. This completes the proof. 

#### Local Stability of the Endemic Equilibrium 3.6

We analyse the local stability of the endemic equilibrium of the system (3.1) in this section. Here we consider three endemic scenarios: Disease one, disease two and when both diseases are endemic.

The Jacobian matrix of the system  $(\mathbf{J}_e) =$ 

$$\begin{pmatrix} (\lambda + \mu + \alpha_D I_D^* + \alpha_d I_d^*) & (\alpha_D S^* - \gamma_D e^{-(\lambda + \mu)\tau_D}) & (\alpha_d S^* - \gamma_d e^{-(\lambda + \mu)\tau_d}) & 0 & 0 \\ -\alpha_D I_D^* & (\lambda + \kappa_D - \alpha_D R_d^* - \alpha_D S^*) & 0 & 0 & -\alpha_D I_D^* \\ -\alpha_d I_d^* & 0 & (\lambda - \alpha_d S^* + \kappa_d - \alpha_d R_D^*) & -\alpha_d I_d^* & 0 \\ 0 & (\gamma_D e^{-(\lambda + \mu)\tau_D} - \gamma_D) & \alpha_d R_D^* & (\lambda + \mu + \alpha_d I_d^*) & 0 \\ 0 & \alpha_D R_d^* & (\gamma_d e^{-(\lambda + \mu)\tau_d} - \gamma_d) & 0 & (\lambda + \mu + \alpha_D I_D^*) \end{pmatrix}$$

`

,

with the constants  $\kappa_d = \mu + \mu_d + \gamma_d$  and  $\kappa_D = \mu + \mu_D + \gamma_D$  used for typographical convenience.

We first consider the case when disease one only is endemic. From  $\mathbf{J}_e$  above, we have the Jacobian matrix  $(\mathbf{J}_D)$ , when disease one only is endemic as

$$\mathbf{J}_{D} = \begin{pmatrix} (\lambda + \mu + \alpha_{D}I_{D}^{*}) & (\alpha_{D}S^{*} - \gamma_{D}e^{-(\lambda + \mu)\tau_{D}}) & (\alpha_{d}S^{*} - \gamma_{d}e^{-(\lambda + \mu)\tau_{d}}) & 0 & 0 \\ -\alpha_{D}I_{D}^{*} & (\lambda + \kappa_{D} - \alpha_{D}R_{d}^{*} - \alpha_{D}S^{*}) & 0 & 0 & -\alpha_{D}I_{D}^{*} \\ 0 & 0 & (\lambda - \alpha_{d}S^{*} + \kappa_{d} - \alpha_{d}R_{D}^{*}) & 0 & 0 \\ 0 & (\gamma_{D}e^{-(\lambda + \mu)\tau_{D}} - \gamma_{D}) & \alpha_{d}R_{D}^{*} & (\lambda + \mu) & 0 \\ 0 & \alpha_{D}R_{d}^{*} & (\gamma_{d}e^{-(\lambda + \mu)\tau_{d}} - \gamma_{d}) & 0 & (\lambda + \mu + \alpha_{D}I_{D}^{*}) \end{pmatrix}$$
This gives the following characteristic equation

$$(\lambda + \mu)(\lambda + \mu + \alpha_D I_D^*)(-\lambda - \kappa_d + \alpha_d R_D^* + \alpha_d S^*)(S^* \alpha_D \mu + \alpha_D S^* \lambda + \mu \alpha_D R_d^* - \mu \kappa_D$$
$$-\lambda \mu + \alpha_D I_D^* \gamma_D e^{-(\lambda + \mu)\tau_D} + \alpha_D R_d^* \lambda - \kappa_D \lambda - \kappa_D \alpha_D I_D^* - \lambda^2 - \lambda \alpha_D I_D^*) = 0.$$
(3.12)

The eigenvalues from (3.12) are

$$\lambda_1 = -\mu,$$
  

$$\lambda_2 = -\mu - \alpha_D I_D^*,$$
  

$$\lambda_3 = -\mu - \mu_d - \gamma_d + \alpha_d R_D^* + \alpha_d S^*,$$
  
(3.13)

and the solution to the following transcendental equation

$$-\lambda^{2} + (\alpha_{D}S^{*} - \alpha_{D}I_{D}^{*} + \alpha_{D}R_{d}^{*} - 2\mu - \mu_{D} - \gamma_{D})\lambda + \mu\alpha_{D}S^{*} + \mu\alpha_{D}R_{d}^{*}$$
$$-\mu(\mu + \mu_{D} + \gamma_{D}) - \alpha_{D}I_{D}^{*}(\mu + \mu_{D} + \gamma_{D}) + \alpha_{D}I_{D}^{*}\gamma_{D}e^{-(\lambda + \mu)\tau_{D}} = 0.$$
(3.14)

After simplification, we have

$$\lambda^{2} + (\mu + \alpha_{D}I_{D}^{*})\lambda + \alpha_{D}I_{D}^{*}(\mu + \mu_{D} + \gamma_{D}) - \alpha_{D}I_{D}^{*}\gamma_{D}e^{-(\lambda + \mu)\tau_{D}} = 0.$$
(3.15)

Consider the case  $\tau_D = 0$ . When  $\tau_D = 0$ , we have that

$$\begin{split} \lambda_1 &= -\mu, \\ \lambda_2 &= -\mu - \left\{ \frac{\mu(\mu + \mu_D + \gamma_D)[R_1 - 1]}{(\mu + \mu_D)} \right\}, \\ \lambda_3 &= \frac{\alpha_d}{\alpha_D} [\mu + \mu_D + \gamma_D] - [\mu + \mu_d + \gamma_d], \end{split}$$

and the solution to the following equation

$$\lambda^{2} + (\mu + \alpha_{D}I_{D}^{*})\lambda + \alpha_{D}I_{D}^{*}(\mu + \mu_{D}) = 0.$$
(3.16)

We have that  $\lambda_1$  is negative,  $\lambda_2$  is negative provided that  $R_1 > 1$ .  $\lambda_3$  is negative whenever

$$\frac{\alpha_d}{\alpha_D}[\mu + \mu_D + \gamma_D] < [\mu + \mu_d + \gamma_d],$$

or

$$\frac{\alpha_d[\mu + \mu_D + \gamma_D]}{\alpha_D[\mu + \mu_d + \gamma_d]} < 1,$$

i.e when  $R_2 < R_1$ . And from (3.16), it is easily seen from  $(I_D^*)$  that the coefficients and constant term are positive if  $R_1 > 1$ . This implies that (3.1) is stable. We can formulate this result as the following theorem.

**Theorem 3.6.1.** The endemic equilibrium point, when disease one only is endemic of the system (3.1) at  $\tau_D = 0$  is locally asymptotically stable for  $R_1 > 1$  whenever  $R_2 < R_1$ .

Consider now the case where  $\tau_D > 0$ . From (3.13),  $\lambda_2$  will be negative if  $R_1 > 1$ .  $\lambda_3$  is negative provided that the following condition holds

$$f_D(\tau_D) = \frac{\alpha_d(\gamma_D - e^{-\mu\tau_D}\gamma_D)\{\mu(\mu + \mu_D + \gamma_D)\}[R_1 - 1]}{\alpha_D\mu(\mu + \mu_d + \gamma_d)[\mu + \mu_D + \gamma_D - e^{-\mu\tau_D}\gamma_D]} + \frac{R_2}{R_1} < 1.$$
(3.17)

We know that  $f_D(\tau_D)$  is a monotonically increasing function, so that

$$f_D(\tau_D) \le f_D(\infty), \quad \forall \tau_D \ge 0.$$

Hence,

$$f_D(\infty) < 1 \Rightarrow f_D(\tau_D) \le f_D(\infty) < 1.$$

This implies that (3.17) holds for all  $\tau_D \ge 0$ .

From (3.15)

$$P_1(\lambda) + Q_1 e^{(\lambda + \mu)\tau_D} = 0, (3.18)$$

where

$$P_1(\lambda) = \lambda^2 + (\mu + \alpha_D I_D^*)\lambda + \alpha_D I_D^*(\mu + \mu_D + \gamma_D),$$
$$Q_1 = -\alpha_D I_D^* \gamma_D.$$

Let  $\lambda = i\omega$  with  $\omega > 0$  be the root of (3.18). This yields,

$$-\omega^2 + (\mu + \alpha_D I_D^*)(i\omega) + \alpha_D I_D^*(\mu + \mu_D + \gamma_D) = e^{-\mu\tau_D} \alpha_D I_D^* \gamma_D \{\cos(\omega\tau_D) - i\sin(\omega\tau_D)\}.$$

Separating the last equation into the real and imaginary parts gives

$$-\omega^2 + \alpha_D I_D^*(\mu + \mu_D + \gamma_D) = e^{-\mu\tau_D} \alpha_D I_D^* \gamma_D \cos(\omega\tau_D), \qquad (3.19)$$

$$-(\mu + \alpha_D I_D^*)\omega = e^{-\mu\tau_D}\alpha_D I_D^*\gamma_D \sin(\omega\tau_D).$$
(3.20)

Squaring (3.19) and (3.20) and adding them gives

$$\omega^{4} + \{(\mu + \alpha_{D}I_{D}^{*})^{2} - 2\alpha_{D}I_{D}^{*}(\mu + \mu_{D} + \gamma_{D})\}\omega^{2} + \alpha_{D}^{2}I_{D}^{*2}(\mu + \mu_{D} + \gamma_{D})^{2} - \alpha_{D}^{2}I_{D}^{*2}\gamma_{D}^{2}e^{-2\mu\tau_{D}} = 0.$$
(3.21)

Let  $\zeta = \omega^2$ , then (3.21) becomes

$$\zeta^{2} + \{(\mu + \alpha_{D}I_{D}^{*})^{2} - 2\alpha_{D}I_{D}^{*}(\mu + \mu_{D} + \gamma_{D})\}\zeta + \alpha_{D}^{2}I_{D}^{*2}(\mu + \mu_{D} + \gamma_{D})^{2} - \alpha_{D}^{2}I_{D}^{*2}\gamma_{D}^{2}e^{-2\mu\tau_{D}} = 0.$$
(3.22)

Clearly (3.22) has no positive real roots if

$$(\mu + \alpha_D I_D^*)^2 > 2\alpha_D I_D^* (\mu + \mu_D + \gamma_D),$$

i.e if the following condition holds:

$$g_D(\tau_D) = \mu^2 + \left[\frac{\mu(\mu + \mu_D + \gamma_D)(R_1 - 1)}{\mu + \mu_D + \gamma_D - e^{-\mu\tau_D}\gamma_D}\right]^2 - 2\left[\frac{(R_1 - 1)\mu(\mu + \mu_D + \gamma_D)(\mu_D + \gamma_D)}{\mu + \mu_D + \gamma_D - e^{-\mu\tau_D}\gamma_D}\right] > 0$$
(3.23)

We have from (3.23) that

$$g_D(\tau_D) \ge g_D(0), \quad \forall \tau_D \ge 0.$$

This implies that

$$g_D(\tau_D) \ge g_D(0) > 0, \quad \forall \tau_D \ge 0.$$

Hence (3.23) always holds for all  $\tau_D \geq 0$ . Therefore, (3.18) does not have any purely imaginary roots for all  $\tau_D > 0$ , so that all roots of the characteristics equation (3.12) have negative real parts if  $R_1 > 1$ . It is clear from (3.17) that if  $R_2 \geq R_1$ ,  $f_D$  becomes greater than 1 and the condition fails, hence the condition (3.17) holds only if  $R_2 < R_1$ . With these conditions fulfilled, the endemic equilibrium of (3.1) is asymptotically stable. We summarise these findings in the theorem below.

**Theorem 3.6.2.** The endemic equilibrium point of the system (3.1), when disease one only is endemic, is locally asymptotically stable for all  $\tau_D > 0$  whenever  $R_2 < R_1$  and conditions (3.17) and (3.23) hold with  $R_1 > 1$ . We now consider the case when disease two only is endemic. The Jacobian matrix  $(\mathbf{J}_d)$  when disease two only is endemic has the form

$$\mathbf{J}_{d} = \begin{pmatrix} (\lambda + \mu + \alpha_{d}I_{d}^{*}) & (\alpha_{D}S^{*} - \gamma_{D}e^{-(\lambda + \mu)\tau_{D}}) & (\alpha_{d}S^{*} - \gamma_{d}e^{-(\lambda + \mu)\tau_{d}}) & 0 & 0 \\ 0 & (\lambda + \kappa_{D} - \alpha_{D}R_{d}^{*} - \alpha_{D}S^{*}) & 0 & 0 & 0 \\ -\alpha_{d}I_{d}^{*} & 0 & (\lambda - \alpha_{d}S^{*} + \kappa_{d} - \alpha_{d}R_{D}^{*}) & -\alpha_{d}I_{d}^{*} & 0 \\ 0 & (\gamma_{D}e^{-(\lambda + \mu)\tau_{D}} - \gamma_{D}) & \alpha_{d}R_{D}^{*} & (\lambda + \mu + \alpha_{d}I_{d}^{*}) & 0 \\ 0 & \alpha_{D}R_{d}^{*} & (\gamma_{d}e^{-(\lambda + \mu)\tau_{d}} - \gamma_{d}) & 0 & (\lambda + \mu) \end{pmatrix}.$$

The characteristic equation is thus

$$(\lambda + \mu)(\lambda + \mu + \alpha_d I_d^*)(\alpha_D S^* - \lambda - \kappa_D + \alpha_D R_d^*)(\alpha_d S^* \mu + \alpha_d S^* \lambda + \alpha_d R_D^* \mu - \lambda \mu - \kappa_d \mu + \alpha_d I_d^* \gamma_d e^{-(\lambda + \mu)\tau_d} + \alpha_d R_D^* \lambda - \lambda^2 - \kappa_d \lambda - \lambda \alpha_d I_d^* - \kappa_d \alpha_d I_d^*) = 0.$$
(3.24)

The eigenvalues of the Jacobian matrix  $(\mathbf{J}_d)$  are:  $\lambda_1 = -\mu$ ,  $\lambda_2 = -\mu - \alpha_d I_d^*$ ,  $\lambda_3 = -\mu - \mu_D - \gamma_D + \alpha_D S^* + \alpha_D R_d^*$ , and the solution to the following transcendental equation

$$-\lambda^{2} + (\alpha_{d}S^{*} - \alpha_{d}I_{d}^{*} + \alpha_{d}R_{D}^{*} - 2\mu - \mu_{d} - \gamma_{d})\lambda + \mu\alpha_{d}S^{*} + \mu\alpha_{d}R_{D}^{*}$$
$$-\mu(\mu + \mu_{d} + \gamma_{d}) - \alpha_{d}I_{d}^{*}(\mu + \mu_{d} + \gamma_{d}) + \alpha_{d}I_{d}^{*}\gamma_{d}e^{-(\lambda + \mu)\tau_{d}} = 0.$$
(3.25)

This simplifies to

$$\lambda^2 + (\mu + \alpha_d I_d^*)\lambda + \alpha_d I_d^*(\mu + \mu_d + \gamma_d) - \alpha_d I_d^* \gamma_d e^{-(\lambda + \mu)\tau_d} = 0.$$
(3.26)

First, consider the case when  $\tau_d = 0$ . At  $\tau_d = 0$ , we have that  $\lambda_1 = -\mu$ ,  $\lambda_2 = -\mu - \frac{\mu(\mu + \mu_d + \gamma_d)[R_2 - 1]}{(\mu + \mu_d)}$ ,  $\lambda_3 = -\mu - \mu_D - \gamma_D + \frac{\alpha_D}{\alpha_d}(\mu + \mu_d + \gamma_d)$  and the solution to

the following equation

$$\lambda^2 + (\mu + \alpha_d I_d^*)\lambda + \alpha_d I_d^*(\mu + \mu_d) = 0.$$
(3.27)

We have that  $\lambda_1$  is negative,  $\lambda_2$  is negative if  $R_2 > 1$  and  $\lambda_3$  is negative if

$$\frac{\alpha_D}{\alpha_d}[\mu + \mu_d + \gamma_d] - [\mu + \mu_D + \gamma_D] < 0$$

i.e if  $R_1 < R_2$ . This proves the following theorem.

**Theorem 3.6.3.** The endemic equilibrium point, when disease two only is endemic, of the system (3.1) at  $\tau_d = 0$  is locally asymptotically stable for  $R_2 > 1$ whenever  $R_1 < R_2$ .

We now take the case where  $\tau_d > 0$ . From the eigenvalues of (3.24),  $\lambda_2$  will be negative if  $R_2 > 1$ .  $\lambda_3$  is negative provided that the following condition holds

$$f_d(\tau_d) = \frac{\alpha_D(\gamma_d - e^{-\mu\tau_d}\gamma_d)\{\mu(\mu + \mu_d + \gamma_d)\}[R_2 - 1]}{\alpha_d\mu(\mu + \mu_D + \gamma_D)[\mu + \mu_d + \gamma_d - e^{-\mu\tau_d}\gamma_d]} + \frac{R_1}{R_2} < 1.$$
(3.28)

We know that  $f_d(\tau_d)$  is a monotonically increasing function, so that

$$f_d(\tau_d) \le f_d(\infty), \quad \forall \tau_d \ge 0.$$

Hence

$$f_d(\infty) < 1 \Rightarrow f_d(\tau_d) \le f_d(\infty) < 1.$$

This implies that (3.28) holds for all  $\tau_d \ge 0$ .

From (3.26)

$$P_2(\lambda) + Q_2 e^{(\lambda+\mu)\tau_d} = 0, (3.29)$$

where

$$P_2(\lambda) = \lambda^2 + (\mu + \alpha_d I_d^*)\lambda + \alpha_d I_d^*(\mu + \mu_d + \gamma_d)$$
$$Q_2 = -\alpha_d I_d^* \gamma_d.$$

Let  $\lambda = i\psi$  with  $\psi > 0$  be the root of (3.29). We have

$$-\psi^2 + (\mu + \alpha_d I_d^*)(i\psi) + \alpha_d I_d^*(\mu + \mu_d + \gamma_d) = e^{-\mu\tau_d} \alpha_d I_d^* \gamma_d \{\cos(\psi\tau_d) - i\sin(\psi\tau_d)\}.$$

Separating the real and imaginary parts yields,

$$-\psi^2 + \alpha_d I_d^*(\mu + \mu_d + \gamma_d) = e^{-\mu\tau_d} \alpha_d I_d^* \gamma_d \cos(\psi\tau_d), \qquad (3.30)$$

$$-(\mu + \alpha_d I_d^*)\psi = e^{-\mu\tau_d}\alpha_d I_d^*\gamma_d \sin(\psi\tau_d).$$
(3.31)

We now square and add both sides of (3.30) and (3.31) to have an equation for the Hopf frequency  $\psi$  as

$$\psi^{4} + \{(\mu + \alpha_{d}I_{d}^{*})^{2} - 2\alpha_{d}I_{d}^{*}(\mu + \mu_{d} + \gamma_{d})\}\psi^{2} + \alpha_{d}^{2}I_{d}^{*2}(\mu + \mu_{d} + \gamma_{d})^{2} - \alpha_{d}^{2}I_{d}^{*2}\gamma_{d}^{2}e^{-2\mu\tau_{d}} = 0.$$
(3.32)

Let  $\nu = \psi^2$ , then (3.32) becomes

$$\nu^{2} + \{(\mu + \alpha_{d}I_{d}^{*})^{2} - 2\alpha_{d}I_{d}^{*}(\mu + \mu_{d} + \gamma_{d})\}\nu + \alpha_{d}^{2}I_{d}^{*2}(\mu + \mu_{d} + \gamma_{d})^{2} - \alpha_{d}^{2}I_{d}^{*2}\gamma_{d}^{2}e^{-2\mu\tau_{d}} = 0.$$
(3.33)

Clearly (3.33) has no positive real roots if  $(\mu + \alpha_d I_d^*)^2 > 2\alpha_d I_d^*(\mu + \mu_d + \gamma_d)$  i.e if the following condition holds

$$g_d(\tau_d) = \mu^2 + \left[\frac{\mu(\mu + \mu_d + \gamma_d)(R_2 - 1)}{\mu + \mu_d + \gamma_d - e^{-\mu\tau_d}\gamma_d}\right]^2 - 2\left[\frac{(R_2 - 1)\mu(\mu + \mu_d + \gamma_d)(\mu_d + \gamma_d)}{\mu + \mu_d + \gamma_d - e^{-\mu\tau_d}\gamma_d}\right] > 0.$$
(3.34)

We have from (3.34) that

$$g_d(\tau_d) \ge g_d(0), \quad \forall \tau_d \ge 0.$$

This implies that

$$g_d(\tau_d) \ge g_d(0) > 0, \quad \forall \tau_d \ge 0.$$

Hence (3.34) always holds for all  $\tau_d \ge 0$ . Therefore, (3.29) does not have any purely imaginary roots for all  $\tau_d > 0$ , so that all roots of the characteristics equation (3.26) have negative real parts if  $R_2 > 1$ . It is clear from (3.28) that if  $R_1 \ge R_2$ ,  $f_d$  becomes greater than 1 and the condition fails, hence the condition (3.28) holds only if  $R_1 < R_2$ . With these conditions fulfilled, the endemic equilibrium of the system (3.1) is asymptotically stable. We summarise these findings in the theorem below.

**Theorem 3.6.4.** The endemic equilibrium point of the system (3.1), when disease two only is endemic, is locally asymptotically stable for all  $\tau_d > 0$  whenever  $R_1 < R_2$  and the conditions (3.28) and (3.34) hold with  $R_2 > 1$ .

#### 3.7 Numerical Simulations

In this section, we carry out numerical simulations to illustrate the theoretical results obtained in the previous sections. We start by investigating the dynamical behaviour of the system (3.1) by computing solutions using the DDE23 suite in Matlab. Parameters used in the simulations are chosen for illustration purposes, and do not reflect actual data. In all simulations, the time delays  $\tau_D = \tau_d = 10$ , except otherwise stated in the figure.



 $\mu = 0.38$   $\mu = 0.058$ 

Figure 3.2: Solutions of the system (3.1) for  $R_1 = 0.941 < 1$  and  $R_2 = 0.742 < 1$ in figure 3.2(a) and for  $R_1 = 11.482 > 1$  and  $R_2 = 9.176 > 1$  in figure 3.2(b). Parameters are:  $\beta = 0.69$ ;  $\mu_D = 0.065$ ;  $\mu_d = 0.075$ ;  $\alpha_D = 0.36$ ;  $\alpha_d = 0.28$ ;  $\gamma_D = 0.25$ ;  $\gamma_d = 0.23$ .

Figures 3.2(a) and 3.2(b) show the the solutions of the system (3.1) converging to disease-free steady states for  $R_1 = 0.941 < 1$ ,  $R_2 = 0.742 < 1$ , and diverging for  $R_1 = 11.482 > 1$ ,  $R_2 = 9.176 > 1$  respectively, supporting the analytical calculations in Section 3.5.



Figure 3.3: Solutions of the system (3.1) when disease one is endemic in figure 3.3(a) and when disease two is endemic figure 3.3(b). Other parameters are:  $\beta = 0.69$ ;  $\mu = 0.058$ ;  $\mu_D = 0.065$ ;  $\mu_d = 0.075$ ;  $\alpha_d = 0.28$ ;  $\gamma_D = 0.25$ ;  $\gamma_d = 0.23$ 

Straightforward calculations show that in Figure 3.3(a),  $R_2 = 9.176 < R_1 =$ 11.482,  $f_D = 0.7569 < 1$  and  $g_D = 101.1056 > 0$ , which is in agreement with Theorem 3.6.2 in Section 3.6. Also, in Figure 3.3(b),  $R_1 = 5.103 < R_2 = 9.176$ ,  $f_d = 0.5872 < 1$  and  $g_d = 11.2752 > 0$  supporting Theorem 3.6.4. Next, we investigate the stability properties of the system (3.1) varying different parameters of the model. The numerical simulations are done with TRACE-DDE toolbox in Matlab, which is used for computing the characteristic roots for delay differential equations with discrete and distributed delays. Note that the colour in the figures corresponds to the real part of the leading eigenvalues of the characteristic polynomial ( $\mathbf{J}_e$ ) in Section 3.6. Areas shaded grey are the areas, where the steady states are negative and, hence, are not biologically feasible.

We start by investigating how the stability of the endemic steady state changes in the  $\tau_D$ ,  $\alpha_D$  parameter plane as disease one recovery rate  $\gamma_D$  varies. We observe from the stability chart that for sufficiently small values of  $\alpha_D$ , the steady state is stable for any time delay, but for  $\alpha_D$  which exceeds some critical value corresponding to  $R_1$ , it is stable for small time delay then it looses stability for larger time delay. We also observe from Figure 3.4(a) that for sufficiently small  $\gamma_D$ , there is initially a range of values where even with no time delay the system may be stable for small  $\alpha_D$ , and unstable for large  $\alpha_D$ . But actually, here, it is interesting that as  $\tau_D$  increases, the system can gain stability, but this region itself also becomes smaller and smaller with increasing  $\gamma_D$ .



Figure 3.4: Stability boundary in  $\tau_D - \alpha_D$  plane: (a)  $\gamma_D = 0.0045$ , (b)  $\gamma_D = 0.0095$ , (c)  $\gamma_D = 0.068$ , (d)  $\gamma_D = 0.15$ , other parameters are:  $\beta = 0.95$ ,  $\mu = 0.058$ ,  $\mu_D = 0.065$ ,  $\mu_d = 0.085$ ,  $\alpha_d = 0.95$ ,  $\gamma_d = 0.075$  and  $\tau_d = 1$ . Areas shaded grey are biologically not feasible.



Figure 3.5: Stability boundary in the  $\tau_D - \tau_d$  plane: (a)  $\alpha_d = 0.22$ , (b)  $\alpha_d = 0.25$ , (c)  $\alpha_d = 0.28$ , (d)  $\alpha_d = 0.30$ . Other parameters are:  $\beta = 0.69$ ,  $\mu = 0.058$ ,  $\mu_D = 0.065$ ,  $\mu_d = 0.075$ ,  $\alpha_D = 0.36$ ,  $\gamma_D = 0.28$ ,  $\gamma_d = 0.25$ .

We now investigate how the stability of the endemic steady state changes in the  $\tau_D$ ,  $\tau_d$  parameter plane as the disease two infection rate  $\alpha_d$  varies.



Figure 3.6: Stability boundary in the  $\tau_D - \tau_d$  plane: (a)  $\gamma_D = 0.36$ , (b)  $\gamma_D = 0.42$ , (c)  $\gamma_D = 0.55$ , (d)  $\gamma_D = 0.68$ . Other parameters are:  $\beta = 0.82$ ,  $\mu = 0.088$ ,  $\mu_D = 0.065$ ,  $\mu_d = 0.085$ ,  $\alpha_D = 0.36$ ,  $\alpha_d = 0.25$ ,  $\gamma_d = 0.15$ .

Here, we fixed all other parameters and varied  $\alpha_d$  as it is one of the most biologically relevant parameters, representing the rate at which new disease two infections occur through contacts between infected and susceptible individuals. From Figure 3.5, we can see that the disease two infection rate  $(\alpha_d)$  plays an important role in the dynamics of the system (3.1). As we increase  $\alpha_d$ , the region of stability of the endemic steady state spread over a larger area of the  $(\tau_D, \tau_d)$ parameter plane. Biologically, the severity of an epidemic depends on the basic reproduction number  $R_0$ , and this is reflected in the figures. The basic reproduction number  $R_2$  associated with the disease two transmission rate  $\alpha_d$  increased from 6.834 in Figure 3.5(a) to 9.318 in Figure 3.5(d). In (a)  $R_2 = 6.834$ , (b)  $R_2 = 7.765$ , (c)  $R_2 = 8.697$  and in (d)  $R_2 = 9.318$ .  $R_1 = 10.627$  in the four figures.

We observe in Fig 3.6(a) that for some values of  $\tau_d$ , the endemic steady state of the system is always stable for all  $\tau_D > 0$ . However for higher values of  $\tau_d$ , stability switches are observed as regions of instability are formed for lower values of  $\gamma_D$  which gradually fades away as  $\gamma_D$  increases (see Fig. 3.6(d)).

#### 3.8 Conclusions

In this chapter, we have modelled and analysed a two-disease system with two time delays but without the possibility of a co-infection. We have computed independent basic reproduction numbers for disease one  $(R_1)$  and disease two  $(R_2)$ . Conditions for local stability for the disease free and endemic equilibria are obtained. It is proved that the disease free equilibrium  $(E^0)$  is locally asymptotically stable if  $R_i < 1$ , i = 1, 2, and unstable otherwise.

We have established that system (3.1) has three different endemic equilibria. Namely, the case when disease one only is endemic; when disease two only is endemic, and when both diseases are endemic. Apart from the case when both diseases are endemic, conditions for the existence and stability of these equilibria are established in Section 3.6. Theoretical calculations and numerical simulations support that the endemic equilibrium when disease one only is endemic in the absence of time delay is locally asymptotically stable when  $R_2 < R_1$  for  $R_1 > 1$ with two conditions as stated in Theorem 3.6.2. Similar results were also obtained for the case when disease two only is endemic and corresponding results are summarised in Theorem 3.6.4.

We were unable to analyse theoretically the endemic steady state when the two diseases are endemic. However, we numerically calculated the real part of the leading eigenvalues of the characteristic polynomial ( $\mathbf{J}_e$ ) in Section 3.6 to obtain the stability charts in the  $\tau_D$ ,  $\alpha_D$  and  $\tau_D$ ,  $\tau_d$  parameter planes. These charts are presented in Figs. 3.4-3.6. Observation from Figure 3.5 shows the importance the disease two infection rate ( $\alpha_d$ ) plays in the dynamics of the system (3.1). As we increased  $\alpha_d$ , the region of stability of the endemic steady state spread over a larger area of the ( $\tau_D$ ,  $\tau_d$ ) parameter plane. This shows that as the disease two infection rate increases, more individuals in the population are infected with the disease two, hence the larger region of stability of the endemic steady state. Similar results are expected from the disease one infection rate  $(\alpha_D)$  since the system is symmetrical.

The model developed in this chapter can be used to study any two-disease epidemics without the possibility of a co-infection like yaws and syphilis, respiratory syncytial virus and human para influenza virus.

### Chapter 4

# Latency Model with Saturated Incidence Rate

#### 4.1 Introduction

The Susceptible-Infected-Recovered (SIR) model has given us a veritable tool to gaining an insight into the dynamics of infectious diseases. A lot of developments have been made since the introduction of the famous model by Kermack-McKendrick [1], especially in the introduction of models with time delay to account for the effects of latency and temporary immunity (see, for example, [11]-[19] and the references cited therein).

In most of the literature, it is frequently assumed that the incident rate is of the bilinear form  $\beta SI$ , which is based on the law of mass action. However, for some

diseases, such as cholera, where in times of epidemic, the number of infections tends to a saturation point, a saturated incidence rate is better suited to be used in the model. Capasso and Serio [61] introduced a saturated incidence rate g(I)Sinto their model, where g(I) is given as  $\frac{\beta I}{1+\alpha I}$ . Here g(I) tends to a saturation level when I gets large. The dynamics of such models have been found to be very rich and exciting (see [12], [13], [20] and [21]).

In this chapter, we develop an SIR type model with latency and nonlinear incidence rate similar to the model in [20] but with a delayed susceptible population in the nonlinear incidence rate. The equilibria of the model are found, and the relationship of the basic reproduction number with stability investigated.

#### 4.2 Derivation of the Model

Yoichi et al [20] have considered the following model

$$\frac{dS(t)}{dt} = r(1 - S(t))S(t) - S(t)\left\{\frac{I(t - \tau)}{1 + \alpha I(t - \tau)}\right\},$$
$$\frac{dI(t)}{dt} = S(t)\left\{\frac{I(t - \tau)}{1 + \alpha I(t - \tau)}\right\} - (\mu_1 + \gamma)I(t),$$
$$\frac{dR(t)}{dt} = \gamma I(t) - \mu_2 R(t),$$

where r > 0 is the birthrate and  $\alpha \ge 0$  determines the level at which the force of infection saturates. The model considered a population growth subject to the logistic growth in absence of disease, with a nonlinear incidence rate that had

Variable	Description
S	Population of susceptible individuals, [biomass]
Ι	Population of infected individuals, [biomass]
R	Population of recovered individuals, [biomass]

Table 4.1: State variables of the model (4.1)

instantaneous susceptibles but delayed infectives pool to the infectives class. In the derivation of our model, we consider the inclusion of a delay term for the susceptible also in the nonlinear incidence rate as follows

$$\frac{dS(t)}{dt} = \beta(1 - S(t))S(t) - S(t - \tau) \left\{ \frac{I(t - \tau)}{1 + \alpha I(t - \tau)} \right\}, 
\frac{dI(t)}{dt} = S(t - \tau) \left\{ \frac{I(t - \tau)}{1 + \alpha I(t - \tau)} \right\} - (\mu_1 + \gamma)I(t),$$

$$\frac{dR(t)}{dt} = \gamma I(t) - \mu_2 R(t).$$
(4.1)

The initial conditions for system (4.1) are

$$S(s) = \phi_1(s), \ I(s) = \phi_2(s), \ R(0) \ge 0,$$
  
$$\phi_i(s) \ge 0, \ \phi_i(0) > 0, \ i = \{1, 2\}, \ s \in [-\tau, 0].$$

The variables and parameters used in the model (4.1) are summarised in Tables 4.1 and 4.2 respectively.

Parameter	Description
β	Birth rate, [biomass/time]
$\mu_1$	Death rate (Infected), [1/time]
$\mu_2$	Death rate (Recovered), [1/time]
α	Saturation parameter
$\gamma$	Disease recovery rate, $[1/time]$

Table 4.2: Parameters used in the model (4.1)

#### 4.3 Steady States

To obtain the steady states, we have, from (4.1),

$$\beta(1-S)S - S\left\{\frac{I}{1+\alpha I}\right\} = 0,$$
  

$$S\left\{\frac{I}{1+\alpha I}\right\} - (\mu_1 + \gamma)I = 0,$$
  

$$\gamma I - \mu_2 R = 0.$$
(4.2)

Solutions of the system (4.2) show that the model (4.1) always has a trivial equilibrium  $E^t = (0, 0, 0)$ , a disease free equilibrium given by  $E^0 = (1, 0, 0)$ , and the endemic equilibrium given as  $E^* = (S^*, I^*, R^*)$ , where  $I^*$  is the root of the following quadratic equation

$$a_1 I^{*2} + a_2 I^* + a_3 = 0, (4.3)$$

with

$$a_{1} = \beta \alpha^{2} \mu_{1} + \beta \alpha^{2} \gamma,$$
  

$$a_{2} = -\beta \alpha + 2\beta \mu_{1} \alpha + 2\beta \gamma \alpha + 1,$$
  

$$a_{3} = -\beta + \beta \mu_{1} + \beta \gamma,$$

and  $S^*$  and  $R^*$  are given bellow in terms of  $I^*$  as

$$S^* = \mu_1 + \mu_1 \alpha I^*,$$
$$R^* = \frac{\gamma I^*}{\mu_2}.$$

#### 4.4 Basic Reproduction Number

We find the basic reproduction number which is defined as the average number of secondary cases generated by a typical infectious host. Using the next generation matrix approach, from (4.1), we have

$$\mathcal{F} = \begin{pmatrix} 0 \\ \frac{S(t-\tau)I(t-\tau)}{1+\alpha I(t-\tau)} \\ 0 \end{pmatrix} \quad \text{and} \quad \mathcal{V} = \begin{pmatrix} -\beta S(1-S) \\ (\mu_1 + \gamma)I \\ \mu_2 R - \gamma I \end{pmatrix}.$$

Finding the derivatives of  $\mathcal{F}$  and  $\mathcal{V}$  at the disease-free equilibrium point  $E^0$  gives **F** and **V**, where

$$\mathbf{F} = \begin{pmatrix} 0 & 0 & 0 \\ 0 & 1 & 0 \\ 0 & 0 & 0 \end{pmatrix} \text{ and } \mathbf{V} = \begin{pmatrix} \beta & 0 & 0 \\ 0 & \mu_1 + \gamma & 0 \\ 0 & -\gamma & \mu_2 \end{pmatrix},$$
$$\mathbf{V}^{-1} = \begin{pmatrix} \frac{1}{\beta} & 0 & 0 \\ 0 & \frac{1}{\mu_1 + \gamma} & 0 \\ 0 & \frac{\gamma}{\mu_2(\mu_1 + \gamma)} & \frac{1}{\mu_2} \end{pmatrix},$$
$$\mathbf{F} \mathbf{V}^{-1} = \begin{pmatrix} 0 & 0 & 0 \\ 0 & \frac{1}{\mu_1 + \gamma} & 0 \\ 0 & 0 & 0 \end{pmatrix}.$$

The basic reproduction number  $(\mathcal{R}_0)$  is the spectral radius of the product  $\mathbf{FV}^{-1}$ ,  $\mathcal{R}_0 = \rho(\mathbf{FV}^{-1})$ . This gives

$$\mathcal{R}_0 = \frac{1}{\mu_1 + \gamma}.\tag{4.4}$$

#### 4.5 Stability analysis of the Equilibria

In this section, we analyse the local stability of the trivial, disease free and endemic equilibria of (4.1). We now linearise the system (4.1) about the equilibrium points as follows

$$\dot{\tilde{S}} = \beta \tilde{S} - 2\beta \tilde{S} S^* - \left\{ \frac{I^* \tilde{S}(t-\tau)}{(1+\alpha I^*)} + \frac{S^* \tilde{I}(t-\tau)}{(1+\alpha I^*)^2} \right\},\\ \dot{\tilde{I}} = \left\{ \frac{I^* \tilde{S}(t-\tau)}{(1+\alpha I^*)} + \frac{S^* \tilde{I}(t-\tau)}{(1+\alpha I^*)^2} \right\} - (\mu_1 + \gamma) \tilde{I},\\ \dot{\tilde{R}} = \gamma \tilde{I} - \mu_2 \tilde{R}.$$
(4.5)

Looking for solutions of the linearised system in the form

$$\tilde{S} = C_1 e^{\lambda t}, \ \tilde{I} = C_2 e^{\lambda t}, \ \text{and} \ \tilde{R} = C_3 e^{\lambda t}$$

we obtain

$$\left[ \left( \beta - 2\beta S^* - \frac{I^* e^{-\lambda \tau}}{(1+\alpha I^*)} \right) - \lambda \right] C_1 - \frac{S^* e^{-\lambda \tau}}{(1+\alpha I^*)^2} C_2 = 0,$$
$$\frac{I^* e^{-\lambda \tau}}{(1+\alpha I^*)} C_1 + \left[ \left( \frac{S^* e^{-\lambda \tau}}{(1+\alpha I^*)^2} - \mu_1 - \gamma \right) - \lambda \right] C_2 = 0,$$
$$\gamma C_2 - \mu_2 C_3 - \lambda C_3 = 0.$$

Since we are interested in non-trivial solutions, we assume that  $C_i \neq 0, i = 1, 2, 3$ . The Jacobian matrix in this case has the form

$$\mathbf{J} = \begin{pmatrix} \left(\beta - 2\beta S^* - \frac{I^* e^{-\lambda \tau}}{(1+\alpha I^*)}\right) - \lambda & -\frac{S^* e^{-\lambda \tau}}{(1+\alpha I^*)^2} & 0\\ \frac{I^* e^{-\lambda \tau}}{(1+\alpha I^*)} & \left(\frac{S^* e^{-\lambda \tau}}{(1+\alpha I^*)^2} - \mu_1 - \gamma\right) - \lambda & 0\\ 0 & \gamma & -\mu_2 - \lambda \end{pmatrix}$$

The characteristic matrix at the trivial equilibrium point  $E^t = (0, 0, 0)$  is given

by

$$\begin{vmatrix} \beta - \lambda & 0 & 0 \\ 0 & -(\mu_1 + \gamma) - \lambda & 0 \\ 0 & \gamma & -\mu_2 - \lambda \end{vmatrix} = 0,$$

which gives the characteristic equation for the eigenvalues  $\lambda$  as

$$(\beta - \lambda)(\mu_1 + \gamma + \lambda)(\mu_2 + \lambda) = 0.$$
(4.6)

The eigenvalues are

$$\lambda_1 = \beta,$$
  
 $\lambda_2 = -(\mu_1 + \gamma),$   
 $\lambda_3 = -\mu_2.$ 

Obviously, since one of the eigenvalues  $\lambda_1$  is always positive, this shows that the trivial equilibrium  $(E^t)$  of the system (4.1) is always unstable.

We now consider the disease free equilibrium. The characteristic matrix corresponding to the disease free equilibrium point  $E^0 = (1, 0, 0)$  is given by

$$\begin{vmatrix} -\beta - \lambda & -e^{-\lambda\tau} & 0 \\ 0 & e^{-\lambda\tau} - (\mu_1 + \gamma) - \lambda & 0 \\ 0 & \gamma & -\mu_2 - \lambda \end{vmatrix} = 0,$$

or

$$(\lambda + \mu_2)[\lambda^2 + (\beta + \mu_1 + \gamma - e^{-\lambda\tau})\lambda + \beta\mu_1 + \beta\gamma - \beta e^{-\lambda\tau}] = 0.$$
(4.7)

The eigenvalues are  $-\mu_2$  and the solution to the following transcendental equation

$$\lambda^{2} + (\beta + \mu_{1} + \gamma - e^{-\lambda\tau})\lambda + \beta\mu_{1} + \beta\gamma - \beta e^{-\lambda\tau} = 0.$$
(4.8)

When  $\tau = 0$ , equation (4.8) becomes

$$\lambda^2 + (\beta + \mu_1 + \gamma)\lambda + \beta(\mu_1 + \gamma)[1 - \mathcal{R}_0] = 0$$
(4.9)

We can infer from (4.9) that if  $\mathcal{R}_0 < 1$ , the disease free equilibrium of the system (4.1) is asymptotically stable, marginally stable for  $\mathcal{R}_0 = 1$ , and unstable for  $\mathcal{R}_0 > 1$ . We can summarise these conclusions as the following theorem.

**Theorem 4.5.1.** The disease free equilibrium  $E^0$  of the system (4.1) for  $\tau = 0$  is (i) locally asymptotically stable if  $\mathcal{R}_0 < 1$ ;

- (ii) marginally stable if  $\mathcal{R}_0 = 1$ ;
- (iii) unstable if  $\mathcal{R}_0 > 1$ .

We now consider the case  $\tau > 0$ . From (4.8), we have

$$\lambda^{2} + (\beta + \mu_{1} + \gamma)\lambda + \beta\mu_{1} + \beta\gamma - (\beta + \lambda)e^{-\lambda\tau} = 0.$$
(4.10)

Let  $\lambda = i\omega$  with  $\omega > 0$  be the root of (4.10), hence,

$$\beta \mu_1 + \beta \gamma - \omega^2 + (\beta \omega + \mu_1 \omega + \gamma \omega)i = \beta \cos(\omega \tau) + \omega \sin(\omega \tau) + (\omega \cos(\omega \tau) - \beta \sin(\omega \tau))i.$$

Separating the real and imaginary parts yields,

$$\beta \mu_1 + \beta \gamma - \omega^2 = \beta \cos(\omega \tau) + \omega \sin(\omega \tau),$$
  
$$\beta \omega + \mu_1 \omega + \gamma \omega = \omega \cos(\omega \tau) - \beta \sin(\omega \tau).$$

After squaring and adding the two equations above, it follows that

$$\omega^4 + p\omega^2 + q = 0, \tag{4.11}$$

where

$$p = \beta^{2} + \mu_{1}^{2} + 2\mu_{1}\gamma + \gamma^{2} - 1,$$
$$q = \beta^{2}\mu_{1}^{2} + 2\beta^{2}\mu_{1}\gamma + \beta^{2}\gamma^{2} - \beta^{2}$$

Let  $\zeta = \omega^2$ , then (4.11) becomes

$$\zeta^2 + p\zeta + q = 0. \tag{4.12}$$

Clearly if p > 0 and q > 0 then the equation (4.11) has no positive real roots. Consequently, from the expressions for p and q, we have

$$p = \beta^2 + 2\mu_1\gamma + (\mu_1^2 + \gamma^2)[1 - \mathcal{R}_0^2] > 0$$

and

$$q = \beta^2 (2\mu_1 \gamma + (\mu_1^2 + \gamma^2)[1 - \mathcal{R}_0^2]) > 0,$$

whenever  $0 \leq \mathcal{R}_0 \leq 1$ .

It is clear from the definition of  $\mathcal{R}_0$  that  $\mathcal{R}_0 \nleq 0$ . Hence if  $\mathcal{R}_0 \le 1$ , the equation (4.12) has no positive root. Accordingly, if  $\mathcal{R}_0 \le 1$ , the disease free equilibrium  $E^0$  of the system (4.1) is locally stable for all  $\tau > 0$ . This gives us the following theorem.

**Theorem 4.5.2.** The disease free equilibrium point  $E^0$  of the system (4.1) for  $\tau > 0$  is locally stable whenever  $\mathcal{R}_0 \leq 1$ .

Next, we will study the stability of the system (4.1) at the endemic equilibrium point  $E^*$ . From (4.3),  $I^*$  is given by

$$I^* = \frac{-a_2 \pm \sqrt{a_2^2 - 4a_1 a_3}}{2a_1} \tag{4.13}$$

where

$$a_{2} = -\beta\alpha + 2\beta\mu_{1}\alpha + 2\beta\gamma\alpha + 1$$
$$= \beta\alpha[2(\mu_{1} + \gamma) - 1] + 1$$
$$= \beta\alpha(\mu_{1} + \gamma)[2 - \mathcal{R}_{0}] + 1$$
$$= -(\mu_{1} + \gamma)\{\beta\alpha(\mathcal{R}_{0} - 2) - \mathcal{R}_{0}\}$$

and

$$4a_1a_3 = 4\beta^2 \alpha^2 (\mu_1 + \gamma)(\mu_1 + \gamma - 1)$$
  
=  $4\beta^2 \alpha^2 (\mu_1 + \gamma)^2 (1 - \mathcal{R}_0).$ 

Therefore, we can simplify the expression for  $I^*$  as follows

$$I^* = \frac{\{\beta \alpha (\mathcal{R}_0 - 2) - R_0\} \pm \sqrt{[\beta \alpha (\mathcal{R}_0 - 2) - \mathcal{R}_0]^2 + 4\beta^2 \alpha^2 (\mathcal{R}_0 - 1)}}{2\beta \alpha^2}.$$

The only biologically relevant solution for  $\mathcal{R}_0 > 1$  is

$$I^* = \frac{\{\beta \alpha (\mathcal{R}_0 - 2) - R_0\} + \sqrt{[\beta \alpha (\mathcal{R}_0 - 2) - \mathcal{R}_0]^2 + 4\beta^2 \alpha^2 (\mathcal{R}_0 - 1)}}{2\beta \alpha^2}.$$

From the Jacobian matrix above, the characteristic equation for the endemic steady state has the form

$$((\mu_{2} + \lambda)(-2\beta\mu_{1}\alpha I^{*} + 2\beta S^{*}\gamma\alpha^{2}I^{*2} + 4\beta S^{*}\gamma\alpha I^{*} + 2\beta S^{*}\lambda + 2\beta S^{*}\lambda\alpha^{2}I^{*2} + \lambda^{2}\alpha^{2}I^{*2} - \beta\gamma\alpha^{2}I^{*2} + I^{*2}e^{(-\lambda\tau)}\mu_{1}\alpha + I^{*2}e^{(-\lambda\tau)}\gamma\alpha + I^{*2}e^{(-\lambda\tau)}\lambda\alpha + 2\lambda\gamma\alpha I^{*} + \lambda\gamma\alpha^{2}I^{*2} - 2\beta\gamma\alpha I^{*} - \beta\lambda + \lambda\mu_{1} + \lambda^{2} - \beta\lambda\alpha^{2}I^{*2} + 2\beta S^{*}\mu_{1} + \lambda\gamma - \beta\gamma + 2\lambda^{2}\alpha I^{*} + I^{*}e^{(-\lambda\tau)}\gamma + I^{*}e^{(-\lambda\tau)}\lambda + 2\beta S^{*}\gamma - \lambda S^{*}e^{(-\lambda\tau)} - 2\beta S^{*2}e^{(-\lambda\tau)} + \beta S^{*}e^{(-\lambda\tau)} + I^{*}e^{(-\lambda\tau)}\mu_{1} + 4\beta S^{*}\mu_{1}\alpha I^{*} + 2\beta S^{*}\mu_{1}\alpha^{2}I^{*2} - \beta\mu_{1}\alpha^{2}I^{*2} - 2\beta\lambda\alpha I^{*} - \beta\mu_{1})) = 0.$$

The eigenvalues are  $-\mu_2$  and the solution to the following transcendental equation

$$p_2\lambda^2 + p_1\lambda + p_0 = -(q_1\lambda + q_0)e^{-\lambda\tau},$$
 (4.14)

where

$$\begin{split} p_{2} &= \alpha^{2} I^{*2} + 2\alpha I^{*} + 1, \\ p_{1} &= 2\gamma \alpha I^{*} + 4\beta S^{*} \alpha I^{*} + \gamma \alpha^{2} I^{*2} + \mu_{1} + \gamma - \beta - 2\beta \alpha I^{*} - \beta \alpha^{2} I^{*2} + 2\mu_{1} \alpha I^{*} + \mu_{1} \alpha^{2} I^{*2} \\ &+ 2\beta S^{*} + 2\beta S^{*} \alpha^{2} I^{*2}, \\ p_{0} &= -\beta \gamma \alpha^{2} I^{*2} + 4\beta S^{*} \mu_{1} \alpha I^{*} - 2\beta \gamma \alpha I^{*} - \beta \mu_{1} - \beta \gamma + 4\beta S^{*} \gamma \alpha I^{*} + 2\beta S^{*} \mu_{1} + 2\beta S^{*} \gamma \\ &- 2\beta \mu_{1} \alpha I^{*} + 2\beta S^{*} \mu_{1} \alpha^{2} I^{*2} + 2\beta S^{*} \gamma \alpha^{2} I^{*2} - \beta \mu_{1} \alpha^{2} I^{*2}, \\ q_{1} &= I^{*} - S^{*} + I^{*2} \alpha, \\ q_{0} &= I^{*2} \mu_{1} \alpha + I^{*2} \gamma \alpha - 2S^{*2} \beta + I^{*} \gamma + \beta S^{*} + I^{*} \mu_{1}. \end{split}$$

When  $\tau = 0$ , the equation (4.14) simplifies and becomes a quadratic equation in

the form

$$p_2\lambda^2 + (p_1 + q_1)\lambda + p_0 + q_0 = 0.$$
(4.15)

Therefore, the endemic equilibrium of the system (4.1) is locally asymptotically stable for  $\tau = 0$  if the following conditions are satisfied.

$$p_1 + q_1 > 0 \text{ and } p_0 + q_0 > 0.$$
 (4.16)

Next, we consider the case when  $\tau > 0$ . Suppose  $\lambda = i\omega$ ,  $\omega > 0$  is a root of (4.14). Substituting  $\lambda = i\omega$  into the characteristic equation (4.14) yields an equation, which when split into its real and imaginary parts becomes

$$-p_2\omega^2 + p_0 = -q_1\omega\sin(\omega\tau) - q_0\cos(\omega\tau),$$

$$p_1\omega = -q_1\omega\cos(\omega\tau) + q_0\sin(\omega\tau).$$
(4.17)

Squaring and adding both sides of the equations gives

$$p_2^2 \omega^4 + (-q_1^2 + p_1^2 - 2p_2 p_0)\omega^2 - q_0^2 + p_0^2 = 0.$$
(4.18)

Letting  $\xi = \omega^2$ , we obtain

$$p_2^2 \xi^2 + (-q_1^2 + p_1^2 - 2p_2 p_0)\xi - q_0^2 + p_0^2 = 0.$$
(4.19)

The equation (4.19) does not have real roots whenever the following conditions hold

$$p_1^2 - q_1^2 - 2p_2 p_0 > 0 \text{ and } p_0^2 - q_0^2 > 0.$$
 (4.20)

Hence, if there is no positive  $\xi$  satisfying (4.19), accordingly, the equation (4.18) has no real solutions. We summarise these results in the following theorem.

**Theorem 4.5.3.** If the conditions (4.16) and (4.20) hold, then all roots of the equation (4.14) have negative real parts for all  $\tau \ge 0$ . Furthermore, the endemic steady state  $E^*$  of the system (4.1) is locally asymptotically stable for  $\mathcal{R}_0 > 1$ , and all  $\tau \ge 0$ .

If the conditions are not satisfied, then there is a unique positive  $\xi$  satisfying (4.19). That is, there is a single pair of purely imaginary roots  $\pm i\omega_0$  to (4.14). We now obtain the  $\tau_k > 0$  such that the characteristic equation (4.14) has a pair of purely imaginary roots.

$$\tau_k = \frac{1}{\omega_0} \left\{ \arccos\left(\frac{-p_1 \omega^2 q_1 + q_0 p_2 \omega^2 - q_0 p_0}{q_1^2 \omega^2 + q_0^2}\right) \right\} + \frac{2k\pi}{\omega_0}, \quad k = 1, 2, 3... \quad (4.21)$$

We now show that

$$\frac{d(Re\lambda)}{d\tau}\Big|_{\tau=\tau_k} > 0. \tag{4.22}$$

Differentiating the equation (4.14) with respect to  $\tau$ , we obtain

$$2p_2\lambda\frac{d\lambda}{d\tau} + q_1e^{-\lambda\tau}\frac{d\lambda}{d\tau} + (q_0 + q_1\lambda)e^{-\lambda\tau} \times \left(-\frac{d\lambda}{d\tau}\tau - \lambda\right) + p_1\frac{d\lambda}{d\tau} = 0,$$

and, therefore

$$\begin{pmatrix} \frac{d\lambda}{d\tau} \end{pmatrix}^{-1} = \frac{2p_2\lambda + q_1e^{-\lambda\tau} + p_1 - (q_0 + q_1\lambda)\tau e^{-\lambda\tau}}{(q_0 + q_1\lambda)\lambda e^{-\lambda\tau}}$$

$$= \frac{p_1 + 2p_2\lambda}{(q_0 + q_1\lambda)\lambda e^{-\lambda\tau}} + \frac{q_1}{(q_0 + q_1\lambda)\lambda} - \frac{(q_0 + q_1\lambda)\tau}{(q_0 + q_1\lambda)\lambda}$$

$$= \frac{p_1 + 2p_2\lambda}{(q_0 + q_1\lambda)\lambda e^{-\lambda\tau}} + \frac{q_1}{(q_0 + q_1\lambda)\lambda} - \frac{\tau}{\lambda}$$

$$= \frac{p_1 + 2p_2\lambda}{-\lambda(p_2\lambda^2 + p_1\lambda + p_0)} + \frac{q_1}{(q_0 + q_1\lambda)\lambda} - \frac{\tau}{\lambda}.$$

We have that

$$sign\left\{ \frac{d(Re\lambda)}{d\tau} \bigg|_{\tau=\tau_k} \right\} = sign\left\{ Re\left(\frac{d\lambda}{d\tau}\right)^{-1} \bigg|_{\lambda=i\omega_0} \right\}.$$

This gives

$$sign\left\{Re\left[\frac{p_{1}+2p_{2}\lambda}{-\lambda(p_{2}\lambda^{2}+p_{1}\lambda+p_{0})}\right]\right|_{\lambda=i\omega_{0}}-Re\left[\frac{q_{1}}{(q_{0}+q_{1}\lambda)\lambda}\right]\right|_{\lambda=i\omega_{0}}\right\}$$

$$=sign\left\{Re\left[\frac{2p_{2}\omega_{0}^{2}-p_{1}i\omega_{0}}{\omega_{0}^{2}(p_{2}\omega_{0}^{2}-p_{1}i\omega_{0}-p_{0})}+\frac{q_{1}i\omega_{0}}{\omega_{0}^{2}(q_{0}+q_{1}i\omega_{0})}\right]\right\}$$

$$-sign\left\{\frac{2p_{2}(p_{2}\omega_{0}^{2}-p_{0})+p_{1}^{2}}{(p_{2}\omega_{0}^{2}-p_{0})^{2}+p_{1}^{2}\omega_{0}^{2}}+\frac{q_{1}^{2}}{q_{1}^{2}\omega_{0}^{2}+q_{0}^{2}}\right\}$$

$$=sign\left\{\frac{3p_{2}^{2}q_{1}^{2}\omega_{0}^{4}+(2p_{2}^{2}q_{0}^{2}+[2p_{1}^{2}q_{1}^{2}-4p_{0}p_{2}q_{1}^{2}])\omega_{0}^{2}+[p_{1}^{2}q_{0}^{2}-2p_{0}p_{2}q_{0}^{2}]+p_{0}^{2}q_{1}^{2}}{(p_{1}^{2}\omega_{0}^{2}+(p_{0}-p_{2}\omega_{0}^{2})^{2})(q_{1}^{2}\omega_{0}^{2}+q_{0}^{2})}\right\}.$$

$$(4.23)$$

We now show that the expressions in square brackets in (4.23) are positive.

$$[2p_1^2q_1^2 - 4p_0p_2q_1^2] = 2\{\beta^2(2S^* - 1)^2 + \mu_1^2 + 2\mu_1\gamma + \gamma^2\}(\alpha I^* + 1)^4(\alpha I^{*2} + I^* - S^*)^2 > 0,$$

and

$$[p_1^2 q_0^2 - 2p_0 p_2 q_0^2] = \{\beta^2 (2S^* - 1)^2 + \mu_1^2 + 2\mu_1 \gamma + \gamma^2\} (\alpha I^* + 1)^4 (\mu_1 \alpha I^{*2} + \alpha \gamma I^{*2} - 2\beta S^{*2} + \mu_1 I^* + \gamma I^* + \beta S^*)^2 > 0.$$

Hence the expression in (4.23) is positive, and we have shown that  $d(Re\lambda)/d\tau|_{\tau=\tau_k} > 0$ . Therefore, the transversality condition holds and the conditions for Hopf bifurcation are satisfied at  $\tau = \tau_k$  for the system (4.1).

## 4.6 Global Stability of the Disease Free Equilibrium Point

In this section, we analyse the global stability of the disease free equilibrium  $E^0$  of the system (4.1). We follow the idea introduced in the proof in [21]. First, we introduce the following Lemma, which will later be used in the proof. Consider the following equation

$$\dot{u}(t) = \frac{au(t-\tau)}{1+\alpha u(t-\tau)} - cu(t)$$
(4.24)

$$u(\theta) = \phi(\theta) \ge 0,$$
  
$$\theta \in [-\tau, 0), \ \phi(o) > 0$$

where a, c and  $\alpha$  are positive constants with  $\tau \ge 0$ . Equation (4.24) has a trivial equilibrium u = 0 if a < c and a unique positive equilibrium  $u^* = \frac{(a-c)}{\alpha c}$  if a > c.

**Lemma 4.6.1.** [21] If a > c, then the positive equilibrium  $u^* = \frac{(a-c)}{\alpha c}$  of (4.24) is globally asymptotically stable; if a < c, then the trivial equilibrium u = 0 of (4.24) is globally asymptotically stable.

**Theorem 4.6.2.** The disease free equilibrium point  $E^0$  of the system (4.1) is globally asymptotically stable whenever  $\mathcal{R}_0 < 1$ .

*Proof.* Let S(t), I(t) and R(t) be any positive solution of (4.1) with its associated

initial conditions. It follows from the first equation of the system (4.1) that

$$\dot{S}(t) \le \beta (1 - S(t)) S(t).$$

By comparison, we have

$$\lim_{t \to +\infty} \sup S(t) \le 1. \tag{4.25}$$

Hence for  $\epsilon > 0$ , there is a  $T_1 > 0$  such that if  $t > T_1$ ,  $S(t) \le 1 + \epsilon$ .

Now, for  $t > T_1 + \tau$ , we have from the second equation of (4.1) that

$$\dot{I}(t) \leq \left\{ \frac{(1+\epsilon)I(t-\tau)}{1+\alpha I(t-\tau)} \right\} - (\mu_1 + \gamma)I(t).$$

Consider the following auxiliary equation

$$\dot{u}(t) = \left\{\frac{(1+\epsilon)u(t-\tau)}{1+\alpha u(t-\tau)}\right\} - (\mu_1 + \gamma)u(t).$$

When  $(1 + \epsilon) < (\mu_1 + \gamma)$ , by Lemma (4.6.1), it follows that

$$\lim_{t \to +\infty} u(t) = 0.$$

By comparison we have that

$$\lim_{t \to +\infty} \sup I(t) = 0. \tag{4.26}$$

Hence for  $\epsilon > 0$ , there is a  $T_2 > T_1 + \tau$  such that if  $t > T_2$ ,

$$I(t) \le \epsilon.$$

For  $\epsilon > 0$  and  $t > T_2$ , we have from the third equation of (4.1)

$$\dot{R}(t) \le \gamma \epsilon - \mu_2 R(t).$$

By comparison, we have that

$$\lim_{t \to +\infty} \sup R(t) = 0. \tag{4.27}$$

We have from the first equation of the system (4.1) that for  $t > T_2 + \tau$ 

$$\dot{S}(t) \ge \beta (1 - S(t))S(t) - \frac{\epsilon}{1 + \alpha \epsilon}S(t).$$
(4.28)

By comparison it follows that

$$\lim_{t \to +\infty} \inf S(t) \ge \frac{\beta + \beta \alpha \epsilon - \epsilon}{\beta + \beta \alpha \epsilon}.$$
(4.29)

Letting  $\epsilon \to 0$ , we obtain

$$\lim_{t \to +\infty} \inf S(t) \ge 1. \tag{4.30}$$

From (4.25) and (4.30), we conclude that

$$\lim_{t \to +\infty} S(t) = 1.$$

Since the inequalities hold true for arbitrary  $\epsilon > 0$  sufficiently small, we conclude that  $E^0 = (S^0, I^0, R^0) \rightarrow (1, 0, 0)$  as  $t \rightarrow \infty$ . We know that for  $\mathcal{R}_0 < 1$  the disease-free equilibrium point was found to be locally asymptotically stable, here we conclude that  $E^0$  is globally asymptotically stable. This completes the proof.

#### 4.7 Numerical Simulations

In this section, we analyse numerically by solving the system (4.1) using MAT-LAB. In particular, we show solution profiles illustrating the theoretical results obtained in earlier sections concerning the existence and stability of the diseasefree and endemic equilibria. The parameters used in this section are as stated in the figures.



Figure 4.1: Solutions of the system (4.1).  $\mathcal{R}_0 = 0.7704 < 1$  in Figure 4.1(a) and  $\mathcal{R}_0 = 3.6630 > 1$  in Figure 4.1(b).  $\tau = 1, \beta = 0.615, \mu_2 = 0.34, \alpha = 1.0$ .

To illustrate the theoretical results obtained in the previous sections about the existence and stability of the disease free and endemic equilibria, we first set
the parameters as follows:  $\tau = 1$ ,  $\beta = 0.615$ ,  $\mu_1 = 0.548$ ,  $\mu_2 = 0.34$ ,  $\alpha = 1.0$ and  $\gamma = 0.75$ . Straightforward calculation shows that  $\mathcal{R}_0 = 0.7704 < 1$ . Then, by Theorem 4.5.2, the disease will die out of the population. For the endemic equilibrium, which stability properties are outlined in Theorem 4.5.3, we change  $\mu_1$  to 0.148 and  $\gamma$  to 0.125 giving  $\mathcal{R}_0 = 3.6630 > 1$ . With these parameter values, the endemic equilibrium becomes stable, meaning that the disease will remain in the population. This is shown in Figures 4.1(a) and 4.1(b).



Figure 4.2: Time series plot for I(t) with  $\tau = 2.9$  and its corresponding phase portrait.  $\mathcal{R}_0 = 3.6630, \beta = 0.615, \mu_1 = 0.148, \mu_2 = 0.34, \alpha = 1.0, \gamma = 0.125.$ 

Figure 4.2 shows the dynamics of I(t) and its corresponding phase portrait for the system (4.1). As can be seen in the figure, for  $\tau = 2.9$ , the system tends to the endemic steady state. However, as the time delay is increased to  $\tau = 2.9424$ , the system undergoes a Hopf bifurcation and periodic solutions are observed in Figure 4.3(a). As the time delay is increased further still, the equilibrium point  $E^*$  becomes unstable at  $\tau = 2.95$  as shown in Figure 4.4(a).



Figure 4.3: Time series plot for I(t) with  $\tau = 2.9424$  and its corresponding phase portrait.  $\mathcal{R}_0 = 3.6630, \beta = 0.615, \mu_1 = 0.148, \mu_2 = 0.34, \alpha = 1.0, \gamma = 0.125.$ 



Figure 4.4: Time series plot for I(t) with  $\tau = 2.95$  and its corresponding phase portrait.  $\mathcal{R}_0 = 3.6630, \beta = 0.615, \mu_1 = 0.148, \mu_2 = 0.34, \alpha = 1.0, \gamma = 0.125.$ 

## 4.8 Conclusions

In this chapter, we have modelled and analysed an SIR-type model with latency and nonlinear incidence rate. The basic reproduction number was found and its relationship with the stability of the system investigated.

System (4.1) admits three types of equilibria, namely, the trivial, the diseasefree and the endemic equilibrium. The trivial equilibrium was found to always be unstable while the stability of the disease-free and endemic equilibria depends on the basic reproduction number  $\mathcal{R}_0$ . We found that for  $\mathcal{R}_0 < 1$ , the disease-free equilibrium point is locally asymptotically stable, marginally stable for  $\mathcal{R}_0 = 1$ and unstable for  $\mathcal{R}_0 > 1$ . Comparison argument was used to prove the global asymptotic stability of the disease free steady state when  $\mathcal{R}_0 < 1$ . The endemic equilibrium point was found to be stable whenever  $\mathcal{R}_0 > 1$ , for values of  $\tau \ge 0$ , when the conditions summarised in Theorem (4.5.3) are fulfilled. By satisfying the transversality condition, we have shown that when the conditions stated in Theorem (4.5.3) are not fulfilled, the system (4.1) undergoes a Hopf bifurcation and this gives rise to periodic oscillations. We have also performed numerical simulations of the full nonlinear system, and have illustrated the dynamical behaviour suggested by the analytical findings, and the agreement is perfect.

## Chapter 5

## Conclusions

In this thesis, we have derived and studied the dynamics of infectious diseases using time-delayed mathematical models. Analytical results about the dynamical behaviour of the models analysed have been obtained with the results supported by the direct numerical simulations, and numerical analysis was employed to understand the behaviour of the systems, when analytical results were not possible to derive.

The system modelled in Chapter 2 describes the model for understanding the dynamics of human-mosquito interaction in a population. We developed an SIR malaria model with time delay for the transmission dynamics of malaria. A delay term was introduced to represent the length of the period of latency of malaria therapeutics administered to infected humans. We have proved that if the basic reproduction number  $R_0 < 1$ , then the disease-free equilibrium exists and is

asymptotically stable. If  $R_0 > 1$ , then the endemic equilibrium exists and is asymptotically stable for all time delays. Numerical simulations supported our analytical findings and further demonstrated that the endemic equilibrium of the system (2.8) is globally asymptotically stable for all delay values as long as  $R_0 > 1$ , and unstable otherwise. This study has shown that the treatment of malaria using long-lasting malaria drugs could significantly reduce the population infected with malaria (see Fig 2.6(a)), and this in turn reduces the number of infected mosquito vectors due to the reduction in the population of the infected human hosts (Fig 2.6(b)). This in the long run could offer an effective way for tackling malaria infection in the most endemic areas.

In Chapter 3, we have derived and analysed an SIR model to describe the dynamics of a two-disease epidemic in a population. The model was designed to exclude the possibility of co-infection in order to be able to make analytical progress. Three different endemic equilibria were calculated for this system. These are the cases when disease one only is endemic, when disease two only is endemic and when both diseases are endemic. Apart from the case when both diseases are endemic, conditions for the existence and stability of these equilibria were established. Theoretical calculations and numerical simulations support that the endemic equilibrium when the disease one only is endemic in the absence of time delay is locally asymptotically stable when  $R_2 < R_1$  for  $R_1 > 1$  with two conditions as stated in Theorem 3.6.2. Similar results were also obtained for the case when the disease two only is endemic and these are summarised in Theorem 3.6.4. We have numerically calculated the real part of the leading eigenvalues of the characteristic polynomial of the system to obtain stability charts in the  $\tau_D$ ,  $\alpha_D$  and  $\tau_D$ ,  $\tau_d$ parameter planes. These charts as presented in Figs. 3.4-3.6 show the importance the disease two infection rate ( $\alpha_d$ ) plays on the dynamics of the system. As we increased  $\alpha_d$ , the region of stability of the endemic steady state spread over a larger area of the ( $\tau_D$ ,  $\tau_d$ ) parameter plane. Similar results are expected from the disease one infection rate ( $\alpha_D$ ) since the system is symmetrical. This model is suitable for analysing any two-disease epidemics without the possibility of a co-infection, such as, for example, yaws and syphilis, respiratory syncytial virus and human para influenza virus and so forth.

Finally, in Chapter 4, we have analysed an SIR model with latency based on the logistic growth of the population in the absence of the disease, with a saturated incidence rate. We found three types of equilibria for the system; the trivial, disease-free and endemic equilibria. The trivial equilibrium was found to always be unstable while the stability of the disease-free and endemic equilibria depends on the basic reproduction number  $\mathcal{R}_0$ . We found that for  $\mathcal{R}_0 < 1$ , the disease-free equilibrium point is locally asymptotically stable, marginally stable for  $\mathcal{R}_0 = 1$  and unstable for  $\mathcal{R}_0 > 1$ . Comparison argument was used to prove the global

asymptotic stability when  $\mathcal{R}_0 < 1$ . The endemic equilibrium was found to be stable whenever  $\mathcal{R}_0 > 1$ , for values of  $\tau \ge 0$ , when the conditions summarised in Theorem (4.5.3) are satisfied. Analysis has also shown that the local stability of the endemic equilibrium point  $E^*$  depends on the time delay  $\tau$ . The system (4.1) changes its behaviour from stable to unstable nature when  $\tau$  crosses the critical value  $\tau_0$  through a Hopf bifurcation, and periodic solutions are observed. The oscillatory behaviour exhibited by system (4.1) is called epidemic waves and shows that there maybe periodic outbreaks of epidemic in the population when  $\tau$ crosses the critical value  $\tau_0$ .

The epidemiological relevance of this research work is evident in the models derived and analysed. While the model in Chapter 2 is specifically targeted at how to reduce malaria infection by using long lasting Malaria drugs, the model in Chapter 3 has a stability chart that could save as a guide to the region of epidemic safety and was developed to have a wider application to any two-disease infection without the possibility of a co-infection. The knowledge of the existence of a critical value to the latent period ( $\tau$ ) in Chapter 4, and the expectation of periodic outbreak to an epidemic as  $\tau$  gets larger than its critical value ( $\tau_0$ ), is of great importance to the design of intervention to the epidemic described by system (4.1). Suggested future work will be on a two-disease infection with the possibility of a co-infection.

## Bibliography

- W. O. Kermack and A. G. McKendrick, A Contribution to the Mathematical Theory of Epidemics I, Proceedings of the Royal Society Series A, Vol. 115, No. 772, (1927), pp.700-721.
- [2] W. O. Kermack and A. G. McKendrick, Contributions to the mathematical theory of epidemics. II. The problem of endemicity, Proceedings of the Royal Society of London. Series A 138(834) (1932) 55–83.
- [3] W. O. Kermack and A. G. McKendrick, Contributions to the mathematical theory of epidemics. III. Further studies of the problem of endemicity, Proceedings of the Royal Society of London. Series A 141(843) (1933) 94–122.
- [4] E. Thomas, Applied Delay Differential Equations, Surveys and Tutorials in the Applied Mathematical Sciences Volume 3, Springer, (2009).
- [5] Y. Kuang, Delay Differential Equations with Applications in Population Dynamics, Mathematics in Science and Engineering, Vol. 191, Academic Press,

INC, (1993).

- [6] Gul Zaman, Yong Han Kang, Il Hyo Jung, Stability analysis and optimal vaccination of an SIR epidemic model, ELSEVIER BioSystems 93 (2008) 240-249
- [7] Fengpan Zhang, Zi-zhen Li, Feng Zhang, Global stability of an SIR epidemic model with constant infectious period, ELSEVIER Applied Mathematics and Computation 199 (2008) 285–291
- [8] E. Beretta, Y. Takeuchi, Convergence results in SIR epidemic mode1 with varying population sizes, Nonlinear Anal. 28 (1997) 1909–1921.
- [9] Juan Zhang, Zhien Ma, Global dynamics of an SEIR epidemic model with saturating contact rate, ELSEVIER Mathematical Biosciences 185 (2003) 15–32
- [10] Michael Y. Li, John R. Graef, Liancheng Wang, Janos Karsai, Global dynamics of a SEIR model with varying total population size, ELSEVIER Mathematical Biosciences 160 (1999) 191-213
- [11] Yuliya N. Kyrychko and Konstantin B. Blyuss Global properties of a delayed SIR model with temporary immunity and nonlinear incidence rate ELSEVIER, Nonlinear Analysis. 2005.

- [12] C. Connell and McCluskey Global Stability of an SIR Epidemic Model with Delay and General Nonlinear Incidence. Mathematical Bioscience and Engineering Vol. 7 2010.
- [13] C.C. McCluskey, Global stability for an SIR epidemic model with delay and nonlinear incidence, Nonlinear Anal. RWA 11 (2010) 3106-3109.
- [14] E. Beretta, Y. Takeuchi Global stability of an SIR epidemic model with time delays J. Math. Biol. 33 (1995) 250-260.
- [15] H. Wan and Jing-an Cui A Malaria Model with Two Delays Discrete Dynamics in Nature and Society, Hindawi Publishing Corporation 2013.
- [16] Yuliya N. Kyrychko and Konstantin B. Blyuss Stability and Bifurcation in an Epidemic Model with varying Immunity Period. Bulletin of Mathematical Biology. 2010.
- [17] Z. Hu, W. Ma, and S. Ruan, Analysis of SIR epidemic models with nonlinear incidence rate and treatment Mathematical Biosciences, vol. 238, no. 1, pp. 12–20, 2012.
- [18] S. Ruan, D. Xiao, and J. C. Beier On the delayed Ross-Macdonald model for malaria transmission Bulletin of Mathematical Biology, vol. 70, no. 4, pp. 1098–1114, 2008.

- [19] W. Ma and M. Song Global Stability of an SIR Epidemic Model with Time Delay ELSEVIER, Applied Mathematics Letters 17, 2004.
- [20] Y. Enatsu, E. Messina, Y. Muroya, Y. Nakata, E. Russo, A. Vecchio Stability Analysis of Delayed SIR Epidemic Models with a Class of Nonlinear Incidence Rates Applied Maths and Computation 218 (2012) 5327-5336
- [21] Rui Xu, Zhien Ma Global stability of a SIR epidemic model with nonlinear incidence rate and time delay Nonlinear Analysis: Real World Applications 10 (2009) 3175-3189
- [22] R. Ross, The Prevention of Malaria, 2nd ed., Jhon Murray, London, 1911
- [23] G. Macdonald, The epidemiology and control of malaria, Oxford University Press, London, 1957
- [24] S. Mandal, R. Sarkar and S. Sinha, Mathematical models of malaria a review, Malaria Journal 2011, 10:202
- [25] R. Anderson and R. May, Infectious diseases of humans, Dynamics and Control, Oxford University, London, 1991
- [26] S. Ruana, D. Xiaob and J. C. Beier, On the Delayed Ross-Macdonald Model for Malaria Transmission Bulletin of Mathematical Biology (2008) 70: 1098–1114

- [27] S. Zi, Q. Zhipeng, K. Qingkai and Z. Yun, Assessment of vector control and pharmaceutical treatment in reducing malaria burden: a sensitivity and optimal control analysis, J. Biol. Syst. 20 (1) (2012) 67.
- [28] G. A. Ngwa and W. S. Shu A mathematical model for endemic malaria with variable human and mosquito populations Math. Comput. Modelling, Vol. 32 pp. 747–763, 2000
- [29] J. Tumwiine, J.Y.T. Mugisha and L. S. Luboobi A mathematical model for the dynamics of malaria in a human host and mosquito vector with temporary immunity. ELSEVIER, Applied Mathematics and Computation, 2007.
- [30] N. Chitnis, J. M. Cushing, and J. M. Hyman, Bifurcation Analysis of a Mathematical Model for Malaria Transmission, SIAM J. APPL. MATH. (2006) ol. 67, No. 1, pp. 24–45
- [31] Y. Lou, X.Q. Zhao, A climate-based malaria transmission model with structured vector population, SIAM J. Appl. Math. 70 (6) (2010) 2023.
- [32] L. Cai, A. A. Lashari, I. H. Jung, K. O. Okosun and Y. I. Seo, Mathematical Analysis of a Malaria Model with Partial Immunity to Reinfection, HINDAWI, Abstract and Applied Analysis Volume 2013

- [33] A.M. Niger, A.B. Gumel, Mathematical analysis of the role of repeated exposure on malaria transmission dynamics, Diff. Equat. Dyn. Syst. 16 (3) (2008) 251.
- [34] X. Zhang, J. Jia and X. Song, Permanence and Extinction for a Nonautonomous Malaria Transmission Model with Distributed Time Delay, HIN-DAWI, Journal of Applied Mathematics Volume 2014
- [35] H. Yang, H. Wei and X. Li, Global stability of an epidemic model for vector borne disease, J Syst Sci Complex Journal, vol. 23, pp. 279-292, 2010.
- [36] J. Li, L. Wang, H. Zhao and Z. Ma, Dynamical Behaviour of an Epidemic Model with Coinfection of Two Diseases, Rocky Mountain Journal of Mathematics, Vol. 38, Number 5, 2008
- [37] D. Kirschner, Dynamics of Co-infection with M. tuberculosis and HIV-1, Theoretical Population Biology 55, 94-109 (1999)
- [38] Y. Kyrychko and K. Blyuss On a basic model of a two-disease epidemic,ELSEVIER, Applied Mathematics and Computation 160 (2005) 177–187
- [39] L. Roeger, Z. Feng and C. Castillo-Chavez, Modeling TB and HIV Coinfections, Mathematical Biosciences and Engineering, Volume 6, Number 4, (2009), 815–837

- [40] R. Naresh and A. Tripathi, Modelling and analysis of HIV-TB Co-infection in a variable size population, Mathematical Modelling and Analysis, (2005), 275–286.
- [41] D. Kault, Modelling the effects of AIDS on gonorrhea epidemiology, Math. Comput. Model. 16 (1992) 3–14.
- [42] J. Wanga, J. Zhanga and Z. Jin, Analysis of an SIR model with bilinear incidence rate, ELSEVIER, Nonlinear Analysis: Real World Applications 11 (2010) 2390-2402
- [43] R. M. Anderson and R. M. May, Infectious Diseases of Humans, Dynamics and Control, Oxford University Press (1992).
- [44] F. Brauer and C. Castillo-Chavez, Mathematical Models in Population Biology and Epidemiology, Springer, New York (2001).
- [45] J. Zhang, Z. Jin, Q. Liu, and Z. Zhang, Analysis of a Delayed SIR Model with Nonlinear Incidence Rate, Discrete Dynamics in Nature and Society, Vol. 2008, (2008).
- [46] C. Wei, and L. Chen, A Delayed Epidemic Model with Pulse Vaccination, Discrete Dynamics in Nature and Society, Vol. 2008, (2008).
- [47] W. Liu, W. Hethcote, S. Levin, Dynamical behavior of epidemiological models with nonlinear incidence rates. J Math Biol 1987;25:359–80.

- [48] W. Liu, S. Levin, Y. Iwasa, Influence of nonlinear incidence rates upon the behavior of SIRS epidemiological models, J Math Biol 1986;23:187–204.
- [49] S. Ruan, W. Wang, Dynamical behavior of an epidemic model with a nonlinear incidence rate, J Differn Equat 2003;188:135–63.
- [50] R. M. Anderson and R. M. May, Regulation and Stability of Host-Parasite Population Interactions, Regulatory Processes, The Journal of Animal Ecology, (1978). Vol. 47, pp. 219-267.
- [51] World Malaria Report 2014. World Health Organization (W.H.O) 2014.
- [52] E. A. Mpolya, K. Yashima, H. Ohtsuki and A. Sasaki *Epidemic dynamics of a vector-borne disease on a villages-and-city star network with commuters* ELSEVIER, Journal of Theoretical Biology. 2014.
- [53] O. Diekmann, J.A.P. Heesterbeek and J.A.J. Metz On the definition and the computation of the basic reproduction ratio R<sub>0</sub> in the models for infectious disease in heterogeneous populations. J. Math. Biol. 28, 365–382 (1990)
- [54] F. Forouzannia and A. B. Gumel Mathematical analysis of an age-structured model for malaria transmission dynamics ELSEVIER, Mathematical Biosciences. 2014.
- [55] Y. Kuang, Delay Differential Equations with Applications in Population Dynamics, Academic Press, New York, 1993.

- [56] P. van den Driessche and J. Watmough Reproduction numbers and subthreshold endemic equilibria for compartmental models of disease transmission. Math. Biosci. 180, 29–48 (2002)
- [57] Chiyaka, C., Garira, W. and Dube, S. Transmission model of endemic human malaria in a partially immune population. Math. Comput. Modell., 46, 806–822, 2007.
- [58] Chitnis, N., Hyman, J. M. and Cushing, J. M. Determining important parameters in the spread of Malaria through the sensitivity analysis of a mathematical model. Bull. Math. Biol., 70, 1272–1296, 2008.
- [59] Abu-Raddad, L. J., Patnaik, P. and Kublin, J. G. Dual infection with HIV and Malaria fuels the spread of both diseases in sub-Saharan Africa. Science, 314, 1603–1606, 2006.
- [60] C. Castillo-Chavez, Z. Feng, W. Huang, On the computation of R<sub>0</sub> and its role on global stability, Institute for Mathematics and its applications, vol. 125, p. 229 (2002)
- [61] V. Capasso, G. Serio A generalization of the Kermack-Mckendrick deterministic epidemic model Math. Biosci. 42 (1978) 41-61.

- [62] X. Meng and L. Chen, The dynamics of a new SIR epidemic model concerning pulse vaccination strategy Applied Mathematics and Computation, vol. 197, no. 2, pp. 582–597, 2008.
- [63] K. L. Cooke and P. van den Driessche, Analysis of an SEIRS Epidemic Model with Two Delays Journal of Mathematical Biology, Vol. 35, No. 2, pp. 240-260, 1996.
- [64] E. Massad, M.N. Burattini, F.A.B. Coutinho, et al., Modelling the interaction between AIDS and tuberculosis Math. Comput. Model. 17 (7–21), 1993
- [65] D.A. Kault, Modelling the effects of AIDS on gonorrhea epidemiology Math.
   Comput. Model. 16 (1992) 3–14.
- [66] N. Bacaër, R. Ouifki, C. Pretorius, R. Wood and B. Williams Modeling the joint epidemics of TB and HIV in a South African township J. Math. Biol. Springer-Verlag 2008.
- [67] L. W. Roeger, Z. Feng and C. Castillo-Chavez, Modelling TB AND HIV Co-Infections Mathematical Biosciences and Engineering, Volume 6, Number 4, October 2009
- [68] J. Zhang, Z. Jin, Q. Liu and Z. Zhang, Analysis of a Delayed SIR Model with Nonlinear Incidence Rate, Hindawi, Discrete Dynamics in Nature and Society, 2008,

- [69] R. D. Driver, Ordinary and Delay Differential Equations, Springer-Verlag, New York, 1977
- [70] S. Niculescu and K. Gu, Advances in Time-Delay Systems, Springer-Verlag Berlin Heidelberg 2004
- [71] N. G. Chebotarev and N. N. Meiman, The Routh-Hurwitz problem for polynomials and entire functions, Trudy Mat. Inst. Steklov., 26, Acad. Sci. USSR, Moscow-Leningrad, 1949, 332 pp
- [72] B. Balachandran, T. Kalmar-Nagy and D. Gilsinn, *Delay Differential Equa*tions: Recent Advances and New Directions, Springer Science + Business Media 2009
- [73] L. S. Pontryagin, On the zeros of some elementary transcendental functions,
  [Russian] Izv. Akad. Nauk SSSR Ser. Mat. 6 (1942) 541-561; [English translation] Amer. Math. Soc. Transl. 2(1) (1955) 95–110